Molecular Identification of Livestock Breeds: A Tool for Modern Conservation Biology

Molecular identification of livestock breeds: a tool for modern conservation biology

Mohammed Yaro¹, Kylie A. Munyard¹, Michael J. Stear² and David M. Groth^{1*}

¹School of Biomedical Sciences, CHIRI Biosciences Research Precinct, Faculty of Health Sciences, Curtin University, GPO Box U1987, Perth, WA 6845, Australia ²Department of Animal Production and Public Health, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Glasgow, Bearsden Road, Glasgow G61 1QH, UK

*Author for correspondence (Tel.: +618 92667475; fax: +618 92662342; E-mail: D.Groth@curtin.edu.au).

ABSTRACT

Global livestock genetic diversity includes all of the species, breeds and strains of domestic animals, and their variations. Although a recent census indicated that there were 40 species and over 8,000 breeds of domestic animals; for the purpose of conservation biology the diversity between and within breeds rather than species is regarded to be of crucial importance. This domestic animal genetic diversity has developed through three main evolutionary events, from speciation (about 3 million years ago) through domestication (about 12,000 years ago) to specialised breeding (starting about 200 years ago). These events and their impacts on global animal genetic resources have been well documented in the literature. The key importance of global domestic animal resources in terms of economic, scientific and cultural heritage has also been addressed. In spite of their importance, there is a

This is the peer reviewed version of the following article: Yaro, M. and Munyard, K. and Stear, M. and Groth, D. 2016. Molecular identification of livestock breeds: A tool for modern conservation biology. Biological Reviews. [In Press], which has been published in final form at http://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12265 This article may be used for non-commercial purposes in accordance with Wiley Terms and Conditions for Self-Archiving at http://olabout.wiley.com/WileyCDA/Section/id-820227.html#terms growing number of reports on the alarming erosion of domestic animal genetic resources. This erosion of is happening in spite of several global conservation initiatives designed to mitigate it. Herein we discuss these conservation interventions and highlight their strengths and weaknesses. However, pivotal to the success of these conservation initiatives is the reliability of the genetic assignment of individual members to a target breed. Finally, we discuss the prospect of using improved breed identification methodologies to develop a reliable breed-specific molecular identification tool that is easily applicable to populations of livestock breeds in various ecosystems. These identification tools, when developed, will not only facilitate the regular monitoring of threatened or endangered breed populations, but also enhance the development of more efficient and sustainable livestock production systems.

Key words: conservation, diversity, genetic resources, global livestock, FAO, molecular techniques, threats, breeds.

CONTENTS

I. Introduction	3
II. Key scientific, cultural and economic importance of global livestock genetic resource	ces7
III. Threats to global livestock genetic resources	8
IV. Assessment of livestock genetic diversity and conservation status	12
(1) Variable number of tandem repeats (VNTRs)	16
(2) Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) markers	18
V. Genomic methods for breed prediction	19
VI. Conservation methods for domestic animal genetic resources	25
VII. Modelling: the way forward	29
VIII. Conclusions	32

Molecular Identification of Livestock Breeds: A Tool for Modern Conservation Biology

IX. Acknowledgements	
X. References	33

I. INTRODUCTION

A large amount of the genetic variation present in wild animal lineages prior to domestication has been conserved during the domestication process, and persisted within the respective domesticates (Dobney & Larson, 2006). Currently, most of these wild lineages are either extinct or critically endangered (Taberlet et al., 2011). Over the 12,000 years since farm animals were first domesticated, their genetic make-up has undergone subtle adaptation due to both natural (speciation) and artificial (domestication/breeding) selection pressures exerted by their specific environments and human activity, respectively (Banik, Pankaj & Naskar, 2015; Hoffmann & Scherf, 2005; Jensen, 2006; Mignon-Grasteau et al., 2005; Morris, 2006; Naskar, Gowane & Chopra, 2015; Price, 1999; Vigne, 2011; Zeder et al., 2006). These selection pressures have culminated in the development of a rich global domestic animal diversity with thousands of breeds (Ajmone-Marsan & The Globaldiv Consortium, 2010; Groeneveld *et al.*, 2010). Each of these breeds is characterised by their unique morphology and productivity related to specific environmental and applied farming conditions (Lopes et al., 2015; Shand, 1997). A livestock breed can be generally defined as either a homogenous group with unique and identifiable phenotypic features that distinguish it from other subgroups within the same species, or a homogenous group for which geographical isolation from other groups of the same species has resulted in their acceptance as unique entities (FAO, 2000; Rege, 2003). Recently, a more refined definition of a breed concept to encompass the history of the livestock was proposed by Felius, Theunissen and Lenstra (2014) and Tixier-Boichard (2014). The scope of this new definition conforms to current practical reality, as not all breeds by definition actually represent unique genetic resources.

Breeds can therefore be regarded as the unit of management for livestock instead of the unit of conservation so as to make it a more useful instrument for conservation purposes (Felius *et al.*, 2014; Groeneveld *et al.*, 2010).

A recent report on livestock breed diversity stated that there were 7,202 local breeds (breeds found in only one country), 509 regional trans-boundary breeds (breeds found in different countries within one region) and 551 international trans-boundary breeds (breeds found in different countries in different continents) (FAO, 2013). These breed classifications cover the seven main mammalian livestock species (sheep, goats, cattle, pigs, buffalo, horses, and asses/donkeys), four main avian livestock species (chicken, turkeys, ducks, and geese) and eight minor livestock species (alpacas, yaks, llamas, camels, elephants, musk oxen, and guinea pigs). However, since the concept of selective breeding only emerged in the last 200 years, and subsequently through more intensive selection in the last few decades, domestic animal diversity has been under sustained threat of significant erosion (Ajmone-Marsan & The Globaldiv Consortium, 2010; Köhler-Rollefson, 1997). In 2012, an analysis of data from 182 countries by the Global Databank for farm animal genetic resources revealed that approximately 8% of all farm animal (local, regional trans-boundary and international transboundary) breeds could already be considered extinct, 22% were at varying degrees of extinction risk, and the risk status of 34% was unknown (FAO, 2013). The report, which was an update of the previous 2010 edition, brings the total farm animal extinction to a staggering 12% since 1999. This is quite significant given the fact that a total of only 16% extinctions was recorded in the preceding century (1900–1999) (FAO, 2013). The report also indicated that only approximately 36% of global farm animal genetic resources were not at any risk of immediate extinction.

This growing threat to the world's animal genetic resources was recognised by the Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO) of the United Nations (UN) as an emerging global challenge,

and this recognition has led to the ratification by 109 countries, in 2007, of the Interlaken Declaration on world animal genetic resources (Rischkowsky, Pilling & Commission on Genetic Resources for Food Agriculture, 2007). The Interlaken Declaration was the first global action plan specifically aimed at conserving our current animal genetic resources. The declaration called for urgent and prompt measures to be undertaken to mitigate the risk of large-scale loss of defined breeds in the face of challenges such as increasing human population, climate change and emerging diseases. It was also envisaged that such intervention, when successful, would also make a significant contribution to Millennium Development Goals 1 and 7: eradication of extreme poverty and hunger, and ensuring environmental sustainability, respectively. The Millennium Development Goals (or agenda) are a blueprint of eight goals referred to as the UN Millennium Declaration, which was commissioned by the UN general assembly in September, 2000 (United Nations, 2000). The objective of the declaration is to galvanize unprecedented efforts from all member countries to reverse the poverty, hunger and disease affecting billions of people around the world within a 15-year time frame. Despite the historic breakthrough at the Interlaken Summit, little progress has been made so far, especially in developing countries, due to several factors, the most prominent being a general lack of technical capacity and financial resources (FAO, 2007).

The Domestic Animal Diversity Information System (DAD-IS) is an information and communication tool that was set up to coordinate management strategies developed for domestic animal diversity at global, regional and national levels. This system has challenges, especially regarding the quality of entries from developing countries (Tixier-Boichard, 2014). Most of the data submitted, especially from Africa, require regular updating to make them relevant to the current situation. For example 48% and 53% of mammalian and avian breeds recorded in DAD-IS were found to lack sufficient demographic information necessary for the

assessment of their precise risk status (Groeneveld et al., 2010). Furthermore, 87% of entries regarding breed demographics were found to be based on a survey or census, thus presenting a significant limitation, and might be unreliable (Groeneveld et al., 2010). In recognition of these and other shortcomings in attempts at addressing global animal genetic resource erosion issues, the European Union has recently commissioned a three-year global programme named 'The GLOBALDIV Project' (Ajmone-Marsan & The Globaldiv Consortium, 2010). The GLOBALDIV project also known as 'Global View of Livestock Biodiversity and Conservation' had representations from the FAO of the UN, the International Livestock Research Institute (ILRI), the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), and 34 individual international researchers from key institutions that are working in areas related to the characterisation of farm animal genetic resources (Globaldiv consortium, 2010). The main aim of this project is to integrate and disseminate the experience of past, large-scale, biodiversity projects and to review the main drivers of biodiversity loss, and then to implement strategies for the conservation of farm animal genetic diversity. Notable among the recommendations of the GLOBADIV project is the need for amalgamation of the disciplines of genetics, socioeconomics and geographic information science for efficient valuation of domestic animal genetic resources.

Currently, improved geo-referencing methods, for example global positioning systems (GPS), are being used as part of a range of measures to provide better production-environment descriptors (Groeneveld *et al.*, 2010). However, because of the dynamic nature of domestic livestock diversity, it is now obvious that more innovative interventions are required to provide precise information on breed structure and status and effectively halt the rapid loss of global livestock genetic diversity. For any livestock breed considered to be at risk, it is recommended that the monitoring of population trends in terms of population size and structure must be carried out at least once per generation (Groeneveld *et al.*, 2010). More

recently, it was indicated that currently available data are inadequate for the ascertainment of the real extent of domestic animal genetic erosion (Bruford *et al.*, 2015). The development of breed-specific identification tools for each characterised livestock breed will not only facilitate the process of regular monitoring of population trends and demographics, but also promote conservation.

This review summarises our knowledge of (i) the key importance of domestic animal genetic resources, (ii) the threats to this resource diversity, (iii) the current status of domestic animal genetic resources, and (iv) conservation methods, with specific emphasis on a molecular genetics approach. We conclude with an assessment of the potential development and use of reliable breed identification tools for livestock breeds for enhancing modern conservation biology studies and preservation of livestock breed diversity.

II. KEY SCIENTIFIC, CULTURAL AND ECONOMIC IMPORTANCE OF GLOBAL LIVESTOCK GENETIC RESOURCES

Domestic livestock are known directly to provide food and livelihoods to more than 90% of the 1.97 billion people who live on less than one US\$ a day (Anderson, 2003; International Livestock Research Institute, 2009). With a total global asset value of US\$ 1.4 trillion, domestic livestock is reported to contribute 33% and 17% to global protein and kilocalorie consumption, respectively (Herrero *et al.*, 2009). In many developing countries, apart from the provision of food and income, livestock transactions also develop and foster meaningful and emotional social relationships between and among communities (McCorkle & James, 1996). The so-called minor livestock species, although fewer in population number and distribution, are typically of critical importance in terms of cultural heritage and for the livelihood of their owners (McCorkle & James, 1996; York & Mancus, 2013). For instance draught-animal power plays an essential role in the livelihoods of marginal communities in many developing countries in Asia, sub-Saharan Africa, and Latin America (Barrett, 1992; Lawrence & Pearson, 2002; Teweldmehidin & Conroy, 2010). In addition to these traditional important uses, several species of animals are now used as models in toxicology studies to ascertain the hazard level to humans of prospective drugs (Olson *et al.*, 2000). For example, the miniature pig was identified as an ideal non-primate model for chromosomal abnormalities, skin cell therapy and neural stem cell studies (Vodička *et al.*, 2005). Also a strain of rabbit referred to as 'Watanabe heritable hyperlipidemic' was found to be a good model for the study of human myocardial infarction (Shiomi *et al.*, 2003). It has been recommended that comparative medicine, which entails disease studies across animals and human species, holds the key to efficient prevention and control strategies for many zoonotic diseases (Kahn, 2006). Livestock diversity should not only be considered on the basis of global food security, but also as having critical cultural, economic and scientific importance, both currently and into the future.

III. THREATS TO GLOBAL LIVESTOCK GENETIC RESOURCES

The global domestic animal or livestock genetic resources (AnGR) are defined as the sum total of animal species, breeds and strains that currently are, or may be, of future economic, scientific and cultural heritage importance to humans. For the purpose of conservation it is usually breed diversity rather than species diversity that is of greater importance (Philipsson *et al.*, 2011). According to the latest report by the commission on animal genetic resources the percentage of local livestock breeds considered to be at risk of extinction increased by two percentage points between 2010 and 2012 (FAO, 2013). This outlook on the prevailing extinction rate of livestock, although alarming, is likely to be an under-estimation of the actual situation, especially in relation to estimates for developing regions of the world such as sub-Saharan Africa (Rege & Gibson, 2003).

The loss of livestock genetic diversity reduces the range of opportunities available to confront the challenges of unpredictable future events, such as climate change, social change, disease epidemics, selection errors, and many others (Anderson, 2003; Anderson & Centonze, 2007). Some less-common or rare breeds of livestock may also contain rare gene variations that provide greater resistance/resilience to disease and parasites. For many years, the Djallonke sheep and Ndama cattle breeds of West Africa were regarded as less-desirable livestock because of their generally lower productivity, until these breeds were found to possess an inherent ability to resist the debilitating African animal trypanosomiasis disease (Dolan, 1987; Geerts et al., 2009; Goossens et al., 1999; Mwai et al., 2015; Tano et al., 2003). These breeds have since gained popularity in the region, particularly in the trypanosomiasis endemic areas, prompting their inclusion in strategies for mitigating the effects of the disease (Murray et al., 1984; Naessens, Teale & Sileghem, 2002). Several quantitative trait loci studies for trypanotolerance in these breeds have been undertaken to facilitate this process (Dayo et al., 2011; Gautier et al., 2009; Hanotte et al., 2003; Kemp & Teale, 1998). In another example, an approximate 50% increase in weaning rate was attained when the Borroola *FecB* gene of the lower productivity small Garole sheep breed was introgressed into the highly productive but low fecundity Deccani sheep breed in India (Marshall et al., 2011). Furthermore, behavioural traits such as ability to use a greater range of food sources (which may not normally be efficiently digested in the more common commercial breeds), tolerate heat and/or cold, and even display differences in mothering abilities are all important heritable traits that should be preserved. As many of these uniquely talented breeds are in developing countries and are not currently adequately characterised, it is therefore important to conserve as much as possible of this existing genetic diversity, because we do not know its genetic potential (Mwai et al., 2015). While extinction is a natural process due to the presence of inferior traits (for example, the Djallonke sheep breed not being commercially

desirable), until these breeds are fully genetically characterised, it is not known what genetic potential we are losing for future generations that face different challenges. Many of the presently uncharacterised breeds might serve as important genetic reservoirs for future selection options (Ciani *et al.*, 2013). A more developed strategy of conservation such as has been employed in the preservation of plant germplasm is probably critical for future sustained food security (Sachs, 2009).

There is a wide spectrum of interrelated man-made and natural factors that pose varying levels of threats to global AnGR (Philipsson et al., 2011; Rege & Gibson, 2003). The factors that are responsible for the erosion of genetic diversity are often a function of the size of the population under consideration (Barbato et al., 2015). Generally, the smaller a livestock population, the greater is its vulnerability to extinction (Biscarini et al., 2015; Henson, 1992; Ramstad et al., 2004). Human factors offer the greatest threat to global livestock diversity (Biscarini et al., 2015; Frankham, 1995). The human factors include, but are not limited to; intensive selective breeding, overexploitation, political instability and wars (Goe & Stranzinger, 2002), indiscriminate crossbreeding (Alvarez et al., 2009; Wollny, 2003) and general neglect or lack of breeding programmes (Rege *et al.*, 2011; Wollny, 2003). Interestingly, these human factors vary across both developed and developing regions of the world. In the developed regions, the threat to livestock diversity is mostly associated with overexploitation such as specialised breeding in response to dynamic socioeconomic pressures (Groeneveld et al., 2010). This trend is also expedited partially by often misguided or inappropriate application of advanced molecular biology technologies (Tisdell, 2003). Conversely in developing countries, the main factors are a general neglect of livestock and or poorly structured breeding programmes driven in part by lack of technical knowledge and financial resources (Alvarez et al., 2009; Biscarini et al., 2015; Philipsson et al., 2011). In the face of this clear dimorphism, it is of utmost importance to take measures necessary to

minimise the 'Swanson dominance effect' (Tisdell, 2003). The Swanson dominance effect refers to a phenomenon in which the choices made by the earliest developing societies influence the later pattern of development in later societies. There have been reports of livestock keepers in parts of sub-Saharan Africa abandoning their locally adapted breeds in favour of specialised potentially highly productive, but non-adapted exotic breeds, thereby leading to a decline in diversity (Groeneveld *et al.*, 2010; Wollny, 2003). Nonetheless, regardless of the region of the world, general increases in human population tend to impact negatively on livestock diversity.

Natural events that have commonly been cited as major causes of erosion of livestock genetic resources include tsunamis, earthquakes, hurricanes, droughts, disease epidemics, famine and floods (Prentice & Anzar, 2011). In the past two or more decades, climate change has emerged as a higher-level driving force for reduction in AnGR (Nardone *et al.*, 2010; Thornton *et al.*, 2009). Many reports have described the expected impact of climate change on livestock production systems and diversity (Banik *et al.*, 2015; Herrero *et al.*, 2009; Hoffmann, 2010; Kantanen *et al.*, 2015; McMichael *et al.*, 2007; Naskar *et al.*, 2015). This is mainly because of the direct and indirect implications of climate change on both the frequencies and intensities of most of the causative factors for genetic erosion mentioned previously (Naskar *et al.*, 2015). The irony, however, is that a few livestock species contribute significantly to climate change, as they contribute about a fifth of global greenhouse gas emissions (Garnett, 2009; Gavrilova *et al.*, 2010; McMichael *et al.*, 2007; Shields & Orme-Evans, 2015).

Natural and human-made evolutionary forces either directly or indirectly can cause a reduction in the effective population size (N_e) of a livestock breeding population. Therefore, the genetic variability of subsequent populations is drastically reduced because it is derived from the genetic constitution of the few survivors remaining from the original population

(Allendorf, 1986). In population genetic studies these reductions in population size are referred to as bottlenecks. A population that passes through a bottleneck loses alleles and usually shows reduced average heterozygosity (Allendorf, 1986; Nei, Maruyama & Chakraborty, 1975), but could also lead temporarily, to an increase in heterozygosity if more rare alleles are lost in the process (Hundertmark & Van Daele, 2010; Luikart & Cornuet, 1998). This temporary increase in heterozygosity occurs only if the loss of the rare alleles due to the bottleneck event (mutation-drift equilibrium) has more effect on the expected heterozygosity of a given set of alleles than what is to be expected for a set of alleles under Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium. However, it is the overall decrease in genetic variation of the population post-bottleneck events that is of major relevance. Regardless of the cause of a bottleneck, it may take many generations to restore the original level of heterozygosity through new mutations (Chakraborty & Nei, 1977). Generally, the impact of a bottleneck is logically more profound on small breeding populations because of the larger correlative effect of the resultant diminished genetic variability on population fitness compared to large breeding populations. In population genetic studies, a bottleneck effect is referred to as a founder effect if it is associated with the founding of a new population (Dlugosch & Parker, 2008; Ramstad et al., 2004; Templeton, 1980). Random events such as founder and bottleneck effects that imperfectly eliminate genes and reduce variability within a population are also described as genetic drift (Newman & Pilson, 1997; Ramstad et al., 2004). Reduction in heterozygosity in a livestock population can be associated with decline in fitness of individual members, as is often the case in wild populations (Worley et al., 2010). This is because within small populations, the rate of inbreeding is much higher and consequently there is higher likelihood of the expression of deleterious recessives in a homozygous state. The expression of deleterious alleles has adverse effects on the livestock population, often presenting as reduced production, reproduction and survival (Dlugosch & Parker, 2008; Lacy,

1997). Frankham (1995) and Lacy (1997) have described the positive correlation between inbreeding and risk of extinction. The effective population size model takes into account important population variables such as age and structure, inbreeding rates, genetic drift, genetic diversity and sex ratio. For example, a population of four males and four females constitutes the same effective population size as that of 100 females and only two males (Henson, 1992). Therefore, the effective population size is the preferred indicator of livestock conservation risk status (Dlugosch & Parker, 2008; Nei *et al.*, 1975). In a breed regeneration programme, the effective population size can be enhanced by equalising the male to female ratio, and standardising litter size and longevity within the breeding population, so as to ensure that each animal contributes equally to the next generation. However, it is apparent that the estimation of the effective population size and subsequent determination of its conservation status for a given breed is limited by the lack of availability of a reliable breed identification tool for any specific breed.

IV. ASSESSMENT OF LIVESTOCK GENETIC DIVERSITY AND CONSERVATION STATUS

In order to manage livestock genetic resources sustainably a comprehensive knowledge of diversity within and between breed populations is required (Groeneveld *et al.*, 2010). A major step towards standardising the assessment criteria for livestock breed conservation status was the establishment of a universal classification framework by the FAO for categorising risk status. The current classification of livestock conservation risk status contains seven categories: extinct, critical, critical-maintained, endangered, endangered-maintained, not at risk, and unknown (FAO, 2013). Regular assessment of genetic conservation status of livestock is of fundamental importance to prevent genetic erosion and to preserve diversity.

Key to achieving an effective assessment of livestock conservation status is a reliable mode of identification of members of a target breed. There are two broad methods for identifying individual members of a livestock breed, and their merits and demerits have been discussed thoroughly elsewhere (Agaviezor *et al.*, 2012; Ashley & Dow, 1994; Birteeb *et al.*, 2012). These methods comprise phenotypic and molecular identification techniques. Traditionally phenotypic identification has been used to identify the breed of an individual in livestock genetic diversity studies. The phenotypic variables usually used comprise physical features (e.g. shape of horn, ears, body measurements, colour, etc.), production traits (e.g. growth parameters), reproductive traits (e.g. fecundity) and survival traits (e.g. disease resistance, drought resistance) (Brinks *et al.*, 1964; Gwakisa, Kemp & Teale, 1994; Reverter *et al.*, 2003). These methods are used extensively not only because they are inexpensive and often do not require the use of sophisticated equipment, but also may be useful criteria to some breed societies. However, the major disadvantage is that the genetic diversity is observed only at the phenotypic level and this does not always correspond to actual diversity at the DNA level (Felius *et al.*, 2014).

It is possible to find different phenotypes with similar genotypes, typically due to genotype– environment interactions, for example as observed in Brazilian sheep breeds (Paiva *et al.*, 2005) and Egyptian sheep breeds (Ali, 2003). Similar phenotypes with different genotypes also occur, as observed between the West African Djallonke sheep and F1 Djallonke– Sahelian crossbreeds (Alvarez *et al.*, 2012; 2009; Wafula *et al.*, 2005). As a result, the use of molecular tools in many assessment studies of genetic diversity in different regions of the world revealed varying degrees of unexpected introgression and admixture in livestock populations. These studies include the Djallonke sheep breed of sub-Saharan Africa (Alvarez *et al.*, 2009; Wafula *et al.*, 2005), Herdwick sheep of the United Kingdom (Bowles, Carson & Isaac, 2014) and alpaca and llama of Latin America (Kadwell *et al.*, 2001). This obvious

shortcoming has rendered the use of phenotypic methods in isolation as unreliable for determination of livestock breeds for the purpose of genetic diversity studies. In livestock genetic diversity studies, the molecular method for determining breed identity entails two main approaches based upon either protein markers or DNA markers (Ferguson et al., 1995; McMahon, Teeling & Höglund, 2014). Protein markers, also referred to as allozymes, are based on the characteristic polymorphism of the blood group systems, leucocyte antigens and enzymes (Dodgson, Cheng & Okimoto, 1997). This molecular method employs these protein markers to estimate genetic variability in livestock populations as well as phylogenetic relationships between breeds (Pepin & Nguyen, 1994; Witko-Sarsat et al., 1996). Although better than the phenotypic method, the use of protein markers is too expensive for a large number of loci, and lacks the power to resolve differences between closely related breeds, because of limits of detection of genetic variation (Engel et al., 1996; Ferguson et al., 1995; Toro, Fernández & Caballero, 2009). The use of DNA markers is the most reliable molecular method for assessment of genetic diversity (Liu & Cordes, 2004). Nuclear and mitochondrial DNA marker analyses have revealed detailed information on many domestication events, such as their timing and location (Bruford, Bradley & Luikart, 2003; Zhao et al., 2013). DNA marker analyses provide an added opportunity for investigating the genetic composition of both extinct and endangered breeds without destructive sampling.

There are seven principal DNA marker techniques commonly used for livestock diversity studies (Sunnucks, 2000). These seven DNA marker techniques have been discussed thoroughly and their advantages and disadvantages are well documented. These techniques are: restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) (Beckmann & Soller, 1983; 1986; Thurston *et al.*, 2002), mitochondrial DNA barcoding (mtDNA) (Avise *et al.*, 1987; Avise & Ellis, 1986; Harrison, 1989; Kocher *et al.*, 1989; Zhang & Hewitt, 1996), random amplified

polymorphic DNA (RAPD) (Ali *et al.*, 2004; Dodgson *et al.*, 1997; Koh *et al.*, 1998; Levin, Crittenden & Dodgson, 1993), amplified fragment length polymorphism technique (AFLP) (Blears *et al.*, 1998; Parsons & Shaw, 2001; Savelkoul *et al.*, 1999), Y-chromosome technique (Bruford *et al.*, 2003; Zeder *et al.*, 2006), variable number of tandem repeats (VNTR) (minisatellite and microsatellite markers) (Chistiakov, Hellemans & Volckaert, 2006; Fan & Chu, 2007; Lopes *et al.*, 2015; Zane, Bargelloni & Patarnello, 2002) and single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) based techniques (Andersson & Georges, 2004; Liu & Cordes, 2004; McMahon *et al.*, 2014; Morin, Luikart & Wayne, 2004; Tixier-Boichard, 2014; Vignal *et al.*, 2002).The latter two DNA techniques are the most popular.

The advancement of DNA technologies during the past three decades, and particularly since 2007 when high-throughput next-generation sequencing became readily available, is revolutionising livestock population genetics studies (Helyar et al., 2011; Schlötterer et al., 2014a). This revolution is expedited by the concomitant advancement in bioinformatics tools and pipelines (Kofler, Nolte & Schlötterer, 2015). DNA markers have been used not only for diversity studies but also for molecular characterisation of numerous livestock breeds worldwide (Agaviezor et al., 2012; Al-Atiyat, Salameh & Tabbaa, 2014; Alvarez et al., 2012; Bowles et al., 2014; Chenyambuga et al., 2004; Mukesh et al., 2004). The dramatic reduction in the cost of use of DNA markers has facilitated their greater use by researchers. AFLP and RAPD markers are both bi-allelic and dominant in nature, and hence are less informative and also have low reproducibility compared to the other markers (Vignal et al., 2002). These characteristics have rendered them less popular for most animal-based molecular genetic studies. RFLP markers are bi-allelic and co-dominant, and were famously used in the first large-scale mapping of the human genome. However, RFLPs have now been superseded by the more informative microsatellite markers, a type of VNTR for both animal and human genome studies. In turn, microsatellite markers have been largely supplanted by single

nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) arrays. mtDNA along with microsatellite markers were once popular molecular genetic techniques of choice for evolutionary and ecological studies, however the molecular information provided by mtDNA markers is limited to only maternally inherited loci (Morin *et al.*, 2004). The use of mtDNA techniques, in combination with archaeological data, has provided precise information on most of the important centres of domestication for the main livestock species around the world (Bruford *et al.*, 2003; Globaldiv consortium, 2010; Guo *et al.*, 2006; Zeder *et al.*, 2006). Similarly limited, the use of Y-chromosomal haplotype markers elucidates specific molecular information only on paternally inherited traits (Luikart *et al.*, 2006). The VNTR and the SNP techniques will be discussed in greater detail below because of their current wider application compared with the other molecular markers.

(1) Variable number of tandem repeats (VNTRS)

The application of VNTRs for assessment of genetic variation, sub-structuring and hybridisation in natural populations has been reviewed in great detail previously (Bruford & Wayne, 1993; Chistiakov *et al.*, 2006; Fan & Chu, 2007; Sunnucks, 2000). The VNTR technique is based on the abundance of tandem repeats of simple sequences of nucleotides throughout the eukaryotic genome (Takezaki & Nei, 2008). These VNTRs have been categorised into minisatellites and microsatellites according to the number of nucleotides per motif of repeats. VNTRs of between 1 and 6 nucleotide base pair units are referred to as microsatellites (Ashley & Dow, 1994; Chistiakov *et al.*, 2006; Fan & Chu, 2007), whereas a range of between 10 and 60 nucleotide base pair units is regarded as a minisatellite (Ashley & Dow, 1994; Wasko & Galetti, 2003). Whereas minisatellites are concentrated towards the telomere of chromosomes, microsatellites are randomly distributed in chromosomes.

and hence are more amenable to polymerase chain reaction (PCR) typing than are minisatellites (Zane *et al.*, 2002). Also, in comparison to the RFLP and RAPD techniques, the genetic basis of variability is readily apparent for microsatellites. Most microsatellites are located in non-coding regions of the genome (Chistiakov *et al.*, 2006). Generally, microsatellite primers developed for one species of livestock are broadly applicable to other closely related species. For example, microsatellite markers developed for studies in bovine species are applicable to caprine and ovine species (Engel *et al.*, 1996). This versatility has led to the popularity of microsatellite maps for economically important livestock species (Sunnucks, 2000).

Microsatellites have been used in linkage mapping in diverse organisms, for example in the bovine genome (Barendse et al., 1997), porcine genome (Rohrer et al., 1994), human genome (Dib et al., 1996), and ovine genome (Maddox et al., 2001). Microsatellites have also been employed for the identification of quantitative trait loci (QTL) in major livestock species, for example, carcass composition and growth rate in cattle (Casas et al., 2000), back fat thickness and intramuscular fat in pigs (Rohrer & Keele, 1998) and intestinal parasitic infection in sheep (Davies *et al.*, 2006). Other population genetics studies accomplished with microsatellite markers include the determination of evolutionary relationships (Alvarez et al., 2012; Buchanan et al., 1994; Vanhala et al., 1998), estimation of pedigree errors (Visscher et al., 2002) and determination of genetic diversity among livestock populations (Alvarez et al., 2012; Alvarez et al., 2009; Curković et al., 2015; Marletta et al., 2006; Medugorac et al., 2011; Wafula et al., 2005). The genetic distance between individuals within a livestock population indicates the suitability of an individual for conservation purposes. Individuals within the same breed with the widest differences in genetic distances are deemed most suitable candidates for conservation programmes. The estimates of genetic distances are also relevant for the determination of divergence time and construction of phylogenies (Takezaki

& Nei, 1996). Prior to the use of SNP markers, microsatellites were the most popular and efficient technique for genetic-diversity investigation, not only in livestock but also in humans. Microsatellites continue to be seen as a method of choice for many researchers in breeding programs, particularly in third-world and developing countries, due to their low cost, relative ease of analysis and requirement for relatively unsophisticated scientific equipment (Rege *et al.*, 2011). Whereas newer technologies offer better prospects, the enabling supporting infrastructure is often not available in developing regions of world. For example, the analyses of large-scale genomic data require ready internet access for webbased reference sequence information, which currently cannot be guaranteed in many sub-Saharan African countries (Gulati, 2008; Oyelaran-Oyeyinka & Lal, 2005). The same can also be said of the availability and reliability of electric power supplies necessary to support cryobanking of important genetic materials (Deichmann *et al.*, 2011; Wolde-Rufael, 2006). Given the levels of existing infrastructure and human technical capacity in many developing countries, significant investment is required to implement some of the recent genomic technologies for sustainable livestock production and conservation (Rege *et al.*, 2011).

(2) Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) markers

The growing importance of SNP marker applications in molecular genetics has been reviewed in detail by Barbato *et al.* (2015), Broxham (2015), Goddard and Hayes (2009), Vignal *et al.* (2002), Hamblin, Warburton and Buckler (2007) and Morin *et al.* (2004). SNPs represent a location within a DNA sequence for which more than one nucleotide type is present within a given population (Morin *et al.*, 2004). In a strict molecular sense, SNPs are base substitutions within nucleotide sequences, and the very high density of their occurrence in the genomes of eukaryotes, including livestock, has been of great significance in population genomics studies (Goddard & Hayes, 2009; Vignal *et al.*, 2002). Although SNPs

are bi-allelic (sometimes tri-allelic or quadri-allelic) co-dominant molecular markers, their high density permits, more than any other technique, very detailed information to be elucidated on genome dynamics within a study population (Hamblin et al., 2007; Morin et al., 2004). Furthermore, they provide deeper insight than microsatellites with respect to linkage disequilibrium and haplotype diversity, pedigree information and past demographic events, such as bottlenecks within a target population (Clarke et al., 2014; Gautier et al., 2007; Helyar et al., 2011; Morin et al., 2004; The Bovine HapMap Consortium, 2009; Vignal et al., 2002). SNP markers also allow for standardised data recording, and are stable over generations if selected from neutral genomic loci (Tixier-Boichard, 2014). These features of SNP markers are opening opportunities for wider applications of SNP markers in understanding of livestock genetic architecture, such as precise identification of genomic regions that control traits of economic and survival importance (Kohn et al., 2006; Matukumalli et al., 2009) and ultimately genomic selection (Choi et al., 2015; Clarke et al., 2014; Goddard & Hayes, 2009). These advances in genetic marker application for use in population genetic studies will not only enhance the development of improved livestock production systems, but most importantly will facilitate the development of efficient conservation strategies.

V. GENOMIC METHODS FOR BREED PREDICTION

The unique genetic structure of livestock breeds, shaped by their demographic history of natural and artificial selection, provides a basis for the assignment of an individual to a particular breed (Bertolini *et al.*, 2015). The large numbers of SNPs identified in various domestic animal species have been used to develop species-specific standard technology products referred to as BeadChips or SNP chips (Wilkinson *et al.*, 2011). These SNP chips are commercially available, and have been designed to amplify genome-wide SNP loci rapidly in an automated platform to generate large-scale genomic SNP data for analysis.

Examples are the Illumina ovine SNP 50 BeadChip and the Illumina bovine SNP50 BeadChip developed for sheep and cattle, respectively (Bertolini et al., 2015; Dodds et al., 2014). An analysis of the data generated using SNP chip technologies has shown that it is possible to assign an individual animal correctly to a specific breed (Table 1). Moderate- to high-density SNP genotyping assays are frequently used to capture common genomic variations within breed populations (Bertolini et al., 2015; Broxham, 2015; Dodds et al., 2014; Frkonja et al., 2012; Kijas et al., 2009; Lewis et al., 2011; Rolf et al., 2014; Sasazaki et al., 2007; Suekawa et al., 2010; Wilkinson et al., 2011). Bioinformatics and statistical tools such as STRUCTURE, principal component analysis (PCA) and discriminant analysis have been widely applied to these SNP data sets with varying levels of success (Gilbert et al., 2012; Herrero-Medrano et al., 2013; Hubisz et al., 2009; Schwartz & McKelvey, 2009). Unlike STRUCTURE and PCA, discriminant analysis is not considered a multivariate statistical method for assignment of individuals to a population. Furthermore, the discriminant analysis does not permit the fractional or mixed prediction of individuals in a subject population (Dodds et al., 2014). This is a major limitation for studies that require multiple predictors, making it less suitable for breed predictions (Dodds *et al.*, 2014). However, with continuous advances in bioinformatics tools, many more tools are becoming available for this kind of analysis. Recently, two different analyses of Illumina OvineSNP50 genotyped data were used to assign four New Zealand sheep breeds correctly with high prediction accuracy (0.85–0.97) (Dodds et al., 2014). The two methods used were a regression analysis with a genomic selection algorithm that employed allele frequencies, and genomic Best Linear Unbiased Prediction (gBLUP) estimates respectively, derived from a pure-bred subset of each sheep breed population. These estimates were then used as the training data set for respective breed predictions in each of the four populations. The two methods produced different prediction accuracies that depended upon the breed structure of

the subject populations. It was concluded that the accuracy of breed prediction was enhanced if the composition of the training set is representative of the breed diversity within a subject population (Dodds *et al.*, 2014). A recent study of the genomics of cattle in the USA beef industry has supported this conclusion, particularly for predictions in multi-breed beef cattle populations (Rolf *et al.*, 2014). The accuracy of predictions obtained from both methods was similar to that recorded with STRUCTURE (Dodds *et al.*, 2014). However, unlike these two methods, STRUCTURE does not provide a prediction equation for subsequent breed prediction in a subject population (Dodds *et al.*, 2014). STRUCTURE analysis of data also has low reproducibility (Gilbert *et al.*, 2012). In spite of these drawbacks, the STRUCTURE algorithm has been used extensively in clustering of genetic data (Falush, Stephens & Pritchard, 2007; Hubisz *et al.*, 2009; Schwartz & McKelvey, 2009).

Principal component analysis (PCA) is also a powerful multivariate tool that facilitates the elicitation of unknown population clusters (Lewis *et al.*, 2011). When applied to genomic data, it has been found to group individuals of the same breed together (Dodds *et al.*, 2014). The use of a combination of ancestry-informative marker metrics and PCA using 30,501 SNPs on the Bovine HapMap accurately predicted 19 cattle breeds (Lewis *et al.*, 2011). This result led to the conclusion that a carefully selected panel of 250–500 SNPs from the Bovine HapMap data set was sufficient for correct breed assignment. Justifiably, Lewis *et al.* (2011) also conceded that the sensitivity and the resolving power of their approach would be higher if applied to denser genomic data than the Bovine HapMap data set used. This view is also supported by Wilkinson *et al.* (2011). However, the PCA result does not readily translate to the actual breed proportion estimates in mixed breeds. Hence, it is more suitable for the verification of a pure-breed member (Dodds *et al.*, 2014). Nonetheless, this combined tool approach is said to be suitable for the reliable tracing of breed-specific branded products in the meat industry (Lewis *et al.*, 2011). Prior to this study, SNP-based markers derived from

the AFLP technique were used for distinguishing between Australian and Japanese beef (Sasazaki et al., 2007). Although the AFLP-derived markers were of low resolution, the power was sufficient to discriminate cattle breeds from the two countries. A more stringent breed-specific SNP marker panel was later developed from Bovine 50K SNP BeadChip data and this was able to discriminate between Japanese and America cattle products (Suekawa et al., 2010). The higher efficiency marker panel was developed in response to an outbreak of bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE) in the USA, and comprised only six highly informative breed-specific SNPs (Suekawa et al., 2010). More recently, the use of 48 and 96 highly informative SNP markers derived from a combined PCA in combination with a ranking algorithm (random forests) of Illumina Bovine SNP50 BeadChip genotyped data, correctly assigned four Italian cattle breeds (Bertolini et al., 2015). A few of the highly informative SNPs used in that study were found to be located in loci associated within important quantitative traits for some cattle breeds. A systematic assessment of the efficiency of four different methods for identifying population-informative SNPs from the SNP50 BeadChip data set showed no gain of further assignment power beyond the use of more than 200 SNPs in a panel, for all the approaches (Wilkinson *et al.*, 2011). Wilkinson *et al.* (2011) also showed that a panel of 60 SNP markers was the minimum required for successful prediction of the cattle breeds investigated. However, more genetic markers (in excess of 200) will be required successfully to assign closely related breeds and far fewer for distantly related breeds. Hence, Wilkinson et al. (2011) provided evidence that the number of SNPs required for correct assignment of an individual to a breed is directly proportional to the genetic heterogeneity or homogeneity of the sampled population. In a more recent study, two separate panels of SNPs derived from 21 different sheep breeds from Italy and Slovenia were used to assign all the sheep correctly to the breeds (Dimauro et al., 2015). This study combined three different types of discriminant analyses on an Illumina Ovine SNP50

Molecular Identification of Livestock Breeds: A Tool for Modern Conservation Biology

genotyped data set from all 21 breeds to produce a reduced panel of 108 and 110 SNP markers. Further advances in genomics have also shown that the use of SNP chip technology is prone to ascertainment biases because the discovery SNP panels are derived from small numbers of individuals from selected populations that are not representative of all the species populations (Albrechtsen, Nielsen & Nielsen, 2010; Foll, Beaumont & Gaggiotti, 2008). The bias in sheep was particularly evident for African and Asian breeds as the SNPs were originally identified from European breeds (Kijas *et al.*, 2012). Such ascertainment biases are likely to skew inferences determined from genotyped data such as allele frequency spectra and genetic differentiation of subject populations.

Next-generation sequencing (NGS) of genomic DNA will provide denser SNP data than the Illumina OvineSNP50 BeadChip or any medium-density marker set that has previously been used in this type of study, and does not suffer from ascertainment bias. It is important to note that NGS data have inherent challenges arising from alignment and sequencing errors, but these are smaller in comparison to the biases of the SNP-chip genotyped data (Albrechtsen *et al.*, 2010). For example, a whole genome of an animal from a Korean cattle breed that was sequenced on the Illumina HiSeq 2000 platform resulted in more than 10 million SNPs being identified, 54% of which were novel (Choi *et al.*, 2014). Furthermore, another study showed a reduction in prediction accuracy when a SNP data set derived from Illumina Bovine SNP50 was replaced with that derived from an Illumina SNP3K genotyped data set (Kuehn *et al.*, 2011). The higher resolving power of NGS has been shown to capture more rare breed-specific polymorphisms or more informative polymorphisms (with higher confidence) than bovine SNP50 BeadChip genotyping (Choi *et al.*, 2015; 2014; Lee *et al.*, 2013).

Collectively, these studies suggest that the use of high-density data will enable the real possibility of developing a smaller panel containing the most informative breed-specific SNPs having the highest sensitivity for resolving breed differences. Therefore, analyses and

use of such NGS data will lead to more accurate breed predictions, and the NGS of individual genomes at high coverage has been referred to as the 'gold standard' for generating quality data (Schlötterer et al., 2014b). In spite of the dramatic reduction in the cost of NGS, the cost of sequencing the large number of individuals required for population studies of this nature, at high coverage, is still economically prohibitive. However, it has also been shown that NGS of pools of individuals at a moderate coverage could provide a cost-effective and efficient alternative technique for generating very high density SNP data sets across a genome, compared with NGS of non-pooled individuals (Gautier et al., 2013; Kofler et al., 2015; Schlötterer et al., 2014b). Another promising cost-effective approach that was applied successfully to some plant species is referred to as genotyping by sequencing (GBS), and is based on the sequencing and analysing of more informative regions of the genome rather than the whole genome (Elshire et al., 2011). GBS is fast, highly specific and exceedingly reproducible, and could be used to complement the pool-sequencing approach through confirmatory testing where the need arises. For association-mapping studies, the analysis of pooled-sequenced data has more statistical power than SNP arrays (Futschik & Schlötterer, 2010; Gautier et al., 2013; Kofler, Pandey & Schlötterer, 2011). The high-density SNP data generated by this pool strategy was shown to facilitate the discovery of more accurate allelic frequency estimates across a genome (Futschik & Schlötterer, 2010). The advantages of a pooled-sequencing technique over individual sequencing have been reviewed previously (Schlötterer et al., 2014b). NGS sequencing of pools of unrelated individual purebreds from a subject population therefore will enable the identification the most informative breed-specific SNPs. The rationale for sampling unrelated animals instead of related ones is to enable the capturing of a wide spectrum of within-breed genetic diversity of the subject population. This strategy is necessary to minimise the introduction of ascertainment bias into the subsequent breed identification tool (McTavish & Hillis, 2015). A carefully selected panel of SNPs

Molecular Identification of Livestock Breeds: A Tool for Modern Conservation Biology

derived from the identified breed-specific SNPs can serve as an efficient breed identification tool.

VI. CONSERVATION METHODS FOR DOMESTIC ANIMAL GENETIC RESOURCES

Conservation of AnGR comprises all the management practices carried out to preserve the pool of genetic diversity of livestock for the purposes of meeting current and future needs of humans (Rege & Gibson, 2003). The relevance of conservation of AnGR has been discussed from several different perspectives, including economic evaluation as a basis for AnGR conservation decisions (Drucker, Gomez & Anderson, 2001), the role of cryopreservation, reproductive technologies and genetic resource banks for AnGR conservation strategies (Hiemstra, van der Lende & Woelders, 2006b; Holt & Pickard, 1999; Mara et al., 2013), information on population kinships as a basis for AnGR conservation decisions (Eding & Meuwissen, 2001) and the challenge of conserving indigenous AnGR diversity (Mendelsohn, 2003). Each breed of livestock consists of unique sets of genes resulting from evolutionary events and diverse selection pressures imposed by the environment combined with the activities of humans over time. It is therefore difficult, if not impossible, to replace lost breeds of livestock, because those unique evolutionary processes cannot be re-created. There has been a general consensus on three critical approaches regarding the conservation of domestic livestock breeds: sustainable utilisation of available livestock breeds; appropriate diversity-based improvement strategies for livestock breeds; and development of appropriate assessment and preservation strategies (FAO, 2000; Hammond, 1999; Koehler-Rollefson & Meyer, 2014; Notter, Mariante & Sheng, 1994; Thornton et al., 2007). In addition to these approaches, the FAO has also recommended the regular monitoring of livestock breed conservation status (FAO, 2013). Currently the two main methods of AnGR conservation

applied are the *in situ* and the *ex situ* methods. The applicability of both conservation methods, and their respective merits and demerits has been reported extensively (Boettcher et al., 2010; Hammond, 1994; Henson, 1992; Mara et al., 2013; Rege & Gibson, 2003). In situ conservation can best be described as the sustainable breeding of an endangered livestock breed in their normal adaptive production environment, or as close to it as practically possible, to conserve genetic diversity over a long period (Andrabi & Maxwell, 2007; Henson, 1992). Notable features of *in situ* conservation therefore include selection and mating programmes that retain genetic variation within the target group, as well as management of the ecosystem to sustain their production. The basic requirements for in situ conservation programmes are generally readily available and affordable globally. There is a distinct difference between developed and developing countries regarding the minimum number of individuals required to commence an *in situ* programme. This is typically due to general differences in the efficiency of management of their respective livestock production systems. For example, whereas the minimum number for major livestock breeds (i.e. cattle, sheep, goats, pigs) required for *in situ* conservation is 100–1,000 breeding females in developed countries, no fewer than 5,000 breeding females is recommended for developing countries (Signorello & Pappalardo, 2003). Simon (1999) reported 500 breeding females for pigs and goats, 750 for cattle, and 1,500 for sheep for European breeds. It has been recommended that, ideally, for unrelated animals a minimum of 25 males and 50 females is sufficient to commence an in situ conservation programme, because the possible loss of genetic variability is estimated to be less than 1% per generation (Henson, 1992; Mara et al., 2013). However, recent advances in the field of genomics have enabled the elucidation of abundant genomic information via high-throughput sequencing technologies and analysis, so a re-evaluation of these recommended numbers required for conservation programmes is overdue. This is because more accurate population genetic parameters such as allele

frequencies can be computed for target populations to allow for more precise determination of these numbers.

There are a number of flagship *in situ* conservation programmes in place to conserve and improve some disease-resistant breeds of livestock in some African countries, for example, Ndama cattle in the republic of Guinea (Yapi-Gnaoré, Dagnogo & Oya, 2003), Djallonke sheep in Ghana and Cote D'Ivoire (Kosgey & Okeyo, 2007), and Tswana sheep in Botswana (Henson, 1992). The unique advantage of the *in situ* conservation method is that the target livestock breed continues to be utilised in the process. However, the danger is that the target livestock breed remains susceptible to uncertain demographic threats such as natural disasters and disease epidemics.

The *ex situ* livestock conservation method is the preservation of endangered livestock outside their normal production systems (Henson, 1992; Hiemstra *et al.*, 2006*a*). This method is normally applied to target groups that are faced with imminent extinction, and hence requires the use of high-level expertise and technology. The three main *ex situ* methods are cryopreservation, farm park conservation, and breed pools or composite preservation. Cryopreservation, also referred to as *in vitro ex situ* is undoubtedly the most popular of the *ex situ* approaches to conservation of AnGR (Hiemstra *et al.*, 2006*a*). This approach involves the cryopreservation of eggs, semen and or embryos of endangered or threatened animals in genome banks for use in managing diversity or regenerating the population decades, or even centuries, later (Chen, Zhang & Yu, 2008; Hanks, 2001; Russo *et al.*, 2007; Xiao-Yong *et al.*, 2008). Cryogenic storage of carefully evaluated genetic material from a target breed population is also seen as an insurance policy against future loss. The merits and demerits of using these approaches have been discussed previously (Boettcher *et al.*, 2010; Munro & Adams, 1991; Philipsson, Rege & Okeyo, 2006; Pintado & Hourcade, 2011; Ruane & Sonnino, 2011). The application of cryopreservation formerly depended only on assisted

reproductive techniques such as artificial insemination and embryo transfer technologies. However, recent advances in reproductive biotechnologies including semen sexing, embryo micromanipulation and in vitro fertilisation have the potential to revolutionise the livestock cryopreservation approach (O'Brien, Steinman & Robeck, 2009; Prentice & Anzar, 2011). Cryopreserved genetic materials are shielded from the influence of unfavourable environmental conditions in existence in the normal production ecosystems. Regeneration of a breed through only preserved semen requires a number of back crosses (Andrabi & Maxwell, 2007). However, the exact genetic composition of an original breed after going through adaptive selection is not recoverable with only cryopreserved semen that was collected before the adaptation process. In practice, the *in situ* and *ex situ* conservation methods are not mutually exclusive because the cryopreservation approach can be used to complement the in situ method to achieve better regeneration of endangered populations. A range of combinations of *in situ* and *ex situ* conservation methods are being applied in a nowpopular integrated conservation approach (de Souza et al., 2011; Hiemstra et al., 2006a). It has been recommended that a stock of cryopreserved semen from 25 unrelated sires is sufficient to provide a reasonable diversity for an endangered population (Bruns & Glodek, 1999; Mara et al., 2013).

The farm-park *ex situ* conservation approach is similar to the *in situ* conservation approach, except that the targeted breeds are preserved outside their normal production environment in a specialised institutional setting, also referred to as an Ark-farm (Simon, 1999). Farm-park animals are usually also subjected to more stringent management regimes to conserve natural levels of genetic variability within each species (Chesser, Smith & Brisbin, 1980). A notable feature of the farm-park approach is its popularity in attracting tourists, and hence creating awareness of the need to conserve endangered animals. The Cotswold farm park in the UK is an example where rare breeds of sheep, goats, cattle, pigs and horses are being conserved,

and it attracts more than 100,000 visitors yearly (Henson, 1992). The breed-pool preservation programme is unique in the sense that it involves the breeding together of a pool of two to four rare breeds with similar characteristics, and subsequently managing their offspring to conserve genetic variation (Henson, 1992). It is, however, recommended that the breed characteristics of each of the rare breeds is well ascertained prior to commencing a breed-pool programme (Santos *et al.*, 2013). This method is particularly suitable for genes that control obvious morphological traits and extreme quantitative traits such as coat colour and prolificacy, respectively. Although this approach conserves useful genes from the pool, individual breeds are lost in the process. An example of the breed-pool approach is the conservation programme of four rare desert goat breeds in the north eastern part of Brazil (Henson, 1992).

Given that no single conservation method is capable of solving the myriad of challenges of domestic animal genetic resource erosion, an integrated conservation approach has been advocated to provide greater efficiency (Rege & Gibson, 2003).

VII. MODELLING: THE WAY FORWARD

The successful domestication of animals represents a pivotal historic event in the cultural and demographic development of humans. The importance of global domestic livestock diversity to human wellbeing is now well appreciated. This is evident from the globally coordinated efforts directed at halting the decline in AnGR as well as the sustainable utilisation of available livestock resources as discussed herein. These global initiatives have yielded several interventions which are being implemented at the international, regional and local level (Ajmone-Marsan & The Globaldiv Consortium, 2010; FAO, 2013). The main global body is the DAD-IS that coordinates regional bodies, for example the European Farm Animal Biodiversity Information System (EFABIS) and the Domestic Animal Genetic Resource

Information System (DAGRIS) for European and African regions, respectively. The regional bodies in turn coordinate the local or national bodies, which essentially are the individual member states of the FAO of the UN. These efforts are being supplemented by the activities of other important organisations, prominent members including the GLOBALDIV, the International Society for Animal Genetics (ISAG), the SAVE foundation and several livestock breed societies worldwide (Broxham, 2015). Some notable progress has been made towards reducing the rate of erosion of global AnGR. For example, the status information for global mammalian and avian livestock breeds in the DAD-IS has increased from 43% and 39%, respectively in 2009, to 57% and 48%, respectively, in 2012 (FAO, 2013). The effective monitoring of breed conservation status of livestock requires at least one census per generation of that target breed (FAO, 2007; Groeneveld et al., 2010). A specific breed identification tool for each livestock breed will expedite this exercise. However, pivotal to the success of these conservation efforts is the reliability of genetic identification of individual members within a target breed. The advancement in molecular technology in the last two decades has significantly increased our understanding of the population genetics of domestic animals. It is apparent that the molecular characterisation of all domestic livestock breeds, particularly in developing countries, is a pre-requisite for their sustainable utilisation and conservation. This is because characterisation at the molecular level provides precise information for determination of the actual population characteristics such as genetic variation and effective population size (Luikart et al., 2003). Currently, many domestic livestock breeds, particularly those in the developing countries, have yet to be characterised due to myriad issues including the lack of financial and technological capacity. A recent report indicated that the risk status of 36% of all populations of the local livestock breeds still remains unknown (FAO, 2013).

The main molecular technique used for most livestock genetic characterisation was microsatellite markers [for example, in Spanish native cattle breeds (Martín-Burriel, García-Muro & Zaragoza, 1999), Aberdeen Angus cattle breeds (Vasconcellos et al., 2003), Austrian sheep breeds (Baumung et al., 2006) and indigenous goats in sub-Saharan Africa (Chenyambuga et al., 2004)]. Although highly informative, the current panels of microsatellites used for analyses are not capable of elucidating all the information required regarding breed variation in livestock (Toro *et al.*, 2009). Recently, it is becoming more evident that SNP analysis is more suited for the high-throughput genotyping that is required to elucidate greater molecular insights such as historic signatures of selection (Qanbari et al., 2014), phenotypic variations within livestock breeds (Groenen et al., 2011) as well as linkage disequilibrium over short physical distances (Kijas et al., 2014). The availability and accessibility of comprehensive databases of genomic data for various uses has also facilitated population genetic studies globally, for example the National Centre for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) (Sayers et al., 2011), the Livestock Animal Quantitative Trait Loci database (Hu et al., 2013), and the University of California Santa Cruz (UCSC) genome browser (Dreszer et al., 2012).

The challenge now is to use these enhanced insights and understanding of molecular methods to develop breed-specific identification tools that are easily applicable to populations of livestock in different ecosystems. Such a breed-specific tool can be developed through identification and characterisation of unique phylogenomic SNPs in next-generation sequenced pooled genomic DNA from a selected representative small group of pure-bred individuals. The lessons derived from the ascertainment bias of genetic markers indicate that, for the purpose of conservation, it will be more suitable to develop a robust specific identification assay for each target breed rather than one assay for the identification of different breeds. This assertion does not discount the continued relevance of the use of

common marker sets across multiple breeds or even species in other molecular studies such as investigation of QTL for economically important production and disease-resistant traits. However, for a target breed population the selection of breed-specific SNPs from neutral regions of the genome would guard against loss of efficiency of the SNP assay developed over time through direct selection or hitchhiking effects. It is important to add that it is not always obvious which regions of the genome are under the influence of selection. In a recent study, an annotation of SNPs derived from the WGS Korean cattle breed using the bovine reference genome led to the suggestion that fixed, breed-specific SNPs might be useful for breed identification (Choi *et al.*, 2015). That study described breed-specific fixation of many SNPs.

A growing number of software tools are being developed for the analysis of pooledsequenced data (Kofler *et al.*, 2015; Li & Durbin, 2010; Li *et al.*, 2009). Read alignment of next-generation sequenced pooled genomic data to reference genomes has been achieved using the Burrows–Wheeler Tool (Kofler *et al.*, 2011; Li & Durbin, 2010). The aligned reads are converted to a compatible pileup file format with SAMtools for subsequent analyses with the PoPoolation algorithm (Kofler *et al.*, 2015; Li *et al.*, 2009). Pooled-genomic sequenced data have been successfully analysed with PoPoolation accurately and efficiently to identify allele frequencies and population differentiation parameters of subject populations (Kofler *et al.*, 2015; Kofler *et al.*, 2011). Other analytical methods successfully applied include modified versions of popular genetic estimators such as the Watterson's θ and Tajima's π analyses (Futschik & Schlötterer, 2010; Gautier & Naves, 2011).

These tools enable the efficient analyses of whole-genome sequenced SNP data sets such as mapping to appropriate reference genomes, SNP calling and annotation. Additional benefits of such data sets include use for the investigation of traits of economic and adaptive importance for the breed (Choi *et al.*, 2015; Qanbari *et al.*, 2014). Information from

discovered phylogenomic SNPs can then be used to develop breed-specific SNP assays for the easy and precise identification of pure-bred members from mixed populations of breeds in various ecosystems. These tools will not only facilitate the timely diagnosis of the conservation status of livestock breeds, but will also permit the regular monitoring of endangered breed populations, particularly in developing countries where the lack of technical and financial capacity is reported to be a major impediment.

VIII. CONCLUSIONS

 Maintaining global domestic animal genetic diversity is important to human wellbeing.
 Breed-specific molecular identification tools are urgently needed to allow the reliable and expeditious identification of individual members of any given breed; this is a pre-requisite for sustainable utilisation and conservation of any breed.

(3) A growing number of studies have established that whole-genome sequencing of pools of individuals within a group or breed provides a great deal of information on genetic variation across the whole genome even when performed at relatively low coverage, but also at considerably lower cost (Clarke *et al.*, 2014; Gautier *et al.*, 2013; Kim *et al.*, 2010; Kofler *et al.*, 2015). This will be a cost-effective technique for the identification of breed-specific phylogenomic SNPs within a target breed for the purposes of developing breed-specific molecular identification tools.

(4) The knowledge and technological gap between the developed and developing worlds need to be addressed through the strengthening of collaborations of existing regional institutions to take up the mandate of developing molecular identification tools for regional breeds.(5) It is important for countries that have livestock breeds in common such as international and regional trans-boundary breeds to work together for the purposes of standardisation and cost sharing.

Molecular Identification of Livestock Breeds: A Tool for Modern Conservation Biology

(6) Special funds could be set aside for developing breed-specific molecular tools in

disadvantaged regions of the world, to be managed by a global body such as the FAO.

IX. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to CHIRI Biosciences and Curtin University of Technology for the use of

their facilities. We are particularly indebted to the anonymous reviewers for their invaluable

comments. M.Y. was funded by a PhD grant from Curtin University International Strategic

Research Scholarship (CIPRS).

X. REFERENCES

- AGAVIEZOR, B. O., PETERS, S. O., ADEFENWA, M. A., YAKUBU, A., AJAYI, O. O. & AMUSAN, S. A. (2012). Morphological and microsatellite DNA diversity of Nigerian indigenous sheep. *Journal of Animal Science and Biotechnology* **3**, 38.
- AJMONE-MARSAN, P. & THE GLOBALDIV CONSORTIUM. (2010). A global view of livestock biodiversity and conservation GLOBALDIV. *Animal Genetics* **41**, 1–5.
- AL-ATIYAT, R. M., SALAMEH, N. M. & TABBAA, M. J. (2014). Analysis of genetic diversity and differentiation of sheep populations in Jordan. *Electronic Journal of Biotechnology* **17**, 168–173.
- ALBRECHTSEN, A., NIELSEN, F. C. & NIELSEN, R. (2010). Ascertainment Biases in SNP Chips Affect Measures of Population Divergence. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* **27**, 2534–2547.
- ALI, B. A. (2003). Genetics similarity among four breeds of sheep in Egypt detected by random amplified polymorphic DNA markers. *African Journal of Biotechnology* **2**, 194–197.
- ALI, B. A., HUANG, T.-H., QIN, D.-N. & WANG, X.-M. (2004). A review of random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) markers in fish research. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries* 14, 443–453.
- ALLENDORF, F. W. (1986). Genetic drift and the loss of alleles versus heterozygosity. *Zoo Biology* 5, 181–190.
- ALVAREZ, I., CAPOTE, J., TRAORÉ, A., FONSECA, N., PÉREZ, K., CUERVO, M., FERNÁNDEZ, I. & GOYACHE, F. (2012). Genetic relationships of the Cuban hair sheep inferred from microsatellite polymorphism. *Small Ruminant Research* **104**, 89–93.
- ALVAREZ, I., TRAORÉ, A., TAMBOURA, H. H., KABORE, A., ROYO, L. J., FERNÁNDEZ, I., OUÉDRAOGO-SANOU, G., SAWADOGO, L. & GOYACHE, F. (2009). Microsatellite analysis characterizes Burkina Faso as a genetic contact zone between Sahelian and Djallonké sheep. *Animal Biotechnology* 20, 47–57.
- ANDERSON, S. (2003). Animal genetic resources and sustainable livelihoods. *Ecological Economics* **45**, 331–339.
- ANDERSON, S. & CENTONZE, R. (2007). Property rights and the management of animal genetic resources. *World Development* **35**, 1529–1541.
- ANDERSSON, L. & GEORGES, M. (2004). Domestic-animal genomics: deciphering the genetics of complex traits. *Nature Reviews Genetics* **5**, 202–212.

- ANDRABI, S. M. & MAXWELL, W. M. (2007). A review on reproductive biotechnologies for conservation of endangered mammalian species. *Animal Reproduction Science* **99**, 223–43.
- ASHLEY, M. & DOW, B. (1994). The use of microsatellite analysis in population biology: background, methods and potential applications. In *Molecular Ecology and Evolution: Approaches and Applications*, pp. 185–201. Springer.
- AVISE, J. C., ARNOLD, J., BALL, R. M., BERMINGHAM, E., LAMB, T., NEIGEL, J. E., REEB, C. A. & SAUNDERS, N. C. (1987). Intraspecific phylogeography: The mitochondrial DNA bridge between population genetics and systematics. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 18, 489–522.
- AVISE, J. C. & ELLIS, D. (1986). Mitochondrial DNA and the evolutionary genetics of higher animals [and discussion]. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. B, Biological Sciences* **312**, 325–342.
- BANIK, S., PANKAJ, P. & NASKAR, S. (2015). Climate change: Impacts on livestock diversity in tropical countries. *Livestock Production and Climate Change* **6**, 162.
- BARBATO, M., OROZCO-TERWENGEL, P. A., TAPIO, M. & BRUFORD, M. W. (2015). SNeP: a tool to estimate trends in recent effective population size trajectories using genome-wide SNP data. *Frontiers in Genetics* **6**, 109.
- BARENDSE, W., VAIMAN, D., KEMP, S., SUGIMOTO, Y., ARMITAGE, S., WILLIAMS, J., SUN, H., EGGEN, A., AGABA, M. & ALEYASIN, S. (1997). A medium-density genetic linkage map of the bovine genome. *Mammalian Genome* 8, 21–28.
- BARRETT, J. C. (1992). *The economic role of cattle in communal farming systems in Zimbabwe*. Overseas Development Institute, London, England.
- BAUMUNG, R., CUBRIC-CURIK, V., SCHWEND, K., ACHMANN, R. & SÖLKNER, J. (2006). Genetic characterisation and breed assignment in Austrian sheep breeds using microsatellite marker information. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **123**, 265–271.
- BECKMANN, J. & SOLLER, M. (1983). Restriction fragment length polymorphisms in genetic improvement: methodologies, mapping and costs. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 67, 35– 43.
- BECKMANN, J. & SOLLER, M. (1986). Restriction fragment length polymorphisms and genetic improvement of agricultural species. *Euphytica* **35**, 111–124.
- BERTHOULY, C., BED'HOM, B., TIXIER-BOICHARD, M., CHEN, C. F., LEE, Y. P., LALOË, D., LEGROS, H., VERRIER, E. & ROGNON, X. (2008). Using molecular markers and multivariate methods to study the genetic diversity of local European and Asian chicken breeds. *Animal Genetics* **39**, 121–129.
- BERTOLINI, F., GALIMBERTI, G., CALÒ, D. G., SCHIAVO, G., MATASSINO, D. & FONTANESI, L. (2015). Combined use of principal component analysis and random forests identify populationinformative single nucleotide polymorphisms: application in cattle breeds. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **132**, 346–356.
- BIRTEEB, P. T., PETERS, S. O., YAKUBU, A., ADELEKE, M. A. & OZOJE, M. O. (2012). Multivariate characterisation of the phenotypic traits of Djallonke and Sahel sheep in Northern Ghana. *Tropical animal health and production* **45**, 267–274.
- BISCARINI, F., NICOLAZZI, E., STELLA, A., BOETTCHER, P. & GANDINI, G. (2015). Challenges and opportunities in genetic improvement of local livestock breeds. *Frontiers in Genetics* **6**, 33.
- BLEARS, M., DE GRANDIS, S., LEE, H. & TREVORS, J. (1998). Amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP): a review of the procedure and its applications. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology* 21, 99–114.
- BOETTCHER, P. J., TIXIER-BOICHARD, M., TORO, M. A., SIMIANER, H., EDING, H., GANDINI, G., JOOST, S., GARCIA, D., COLLI, L., AJMONE-MARSAN, P. & THE GLOBALDIV CONSORTIUM. (2010).
 Objectives, criteria and methods for using molecular genetic data in priority setting for conservation of animal genetic resources. *Animal Genetics* 41, 64–77.

- BOWLES, D., CARSON, A. & ISAAC, P. (2014). Genetic distinctiveness of the herdwick sheep breed and two other locally adapted Hill Breeds of the UK. *PLoS ONE* **9**, e87823.
- BOZZI, R., DEGL'INNOCENTI, P., RIVERA DIAZ, P., NARDI, L., CROVETTI, A., SARGENTINI, C. & GIORGETTI, A. (2009). Genetic characterization and breed assignment in five Italian sheep breeds using microsatellite markers. *Small Ruminant Research* **85**, 50–57.
- BRINKS, J., CLARK, R., KIEFFER, N. & URICK, J. (1964). Estimates of genetic, environmental and phenotypic parameters in range Hereford females. *Journal of Animal Science* **23**, 711–716.
- BROXHAM, E. T. (2015). A case study on strains of Buša cattle structured into a metapopulation to show the potential for use of single-nucleotide polymorphism genotyping in the management of small, cross-border populations of livestock breeds and varieties. *Frontiers in Genetics* **6**, 73.
- BRUFORD, M. W., BRADLEY, D. G. & LUIKART, G. (2003). DNA markers reveal the complexity of livestock domestication. *Nature Reviews Genetics* **4**, 900–910.
- BRUFORD, M. W., GINJA, C., HOFFMANN, I., JOOST, S., OROZCO-TERWENGEL, P., ALBERTO, F., AMARAL, A., BARBATO, M., BISCARINI, F., COLLI, L., COSTA, M., CURIK, I., DURUZ, S., FERENCAKOVIC, M., FISCHER, D., FITAK, R., GROENEVELD, L. F., HALL, S., HANOTTE, O. H., HASSAN, F.-u., HELSEN, P., IACOLINA, L., KANTANEN, J., LEEMPOEL, K., LENSTRA, J. A., AJMONE MARSAN, P., MASEMBE, C., MEGENS, H.-J., MIELE, M. J., NEUDITSCHKO, M., NICOLAZZI, E. L., POMPANON, F., ROOSEN, J., SEVANE, N., SMETKO, A., ŠTAMBUK, A., STREETER, I., STUCKI, S., SUPAKORN, C., TELO DA GAMA, L., TIXIER-BOICHARD, M., WEGMANN, D. & ZHAN, X. (2015). Prospects and Challenges for the Conservation of Farm Animal Genomic Resources, 2015-2025. In Frontiers in Genetics, vol. 6 http://www.frontiersin.org/Journal/Abstract.aspx?s=620&name=livestock_genomics&ART DOI=10.3389/fgene.2015.00314 [Accessed 21 October 2015].
- BRUFORD, M. W. & WAYNE, R. K. (1993). Microsatellites and their application to population genetic studies. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development* **3**, 939-943.
- BRUNS, E. & GLODEK, P. (1999). Animal genetic biodiversity-methodological considerations. In *Deutscher Tropentag*, vol. 14, pp. 10.
- BUCHANAN, F. C., ADAMS, L. J., LITTLEJOHN, R. P., MADDOX, J. F. & CRAWFORD, A. M. (1994). Determination of evolutionary relationships among sheep breeds using microsatellites. *Genomics* **22**, 397–403.
- CASAS, E., SHACKELFORD, S., KEELE, J., STONE, R., KAPPES, S. & KOOHMARAIE, M. (2000). Quantitative trait loci affecting growth and carcass composition of cattle segregating alternate forms of myostatin. *Journal of animal science* **78**, 560–569.
- CHAKRABORTY, R. & NEI, M. (1977). Bottleneck Effects on Average Heterozygosity and Genetic Distance with the Stepwise Mutation Model. *Evolution* **31**, 347–356.
- CHEN, A., ZHANG, R. & YU, S. (2008). Comparative results of survival of vitrified biopsied goat embryos and mouse morulae. *Turkish Journal of Veterinary and Animal Sciences* **32**, 93–97.
- CHENYAMBUGA, S., HANOTTE, O., HIRBO, J., WATTS, P., KEMP, S., KIFARO, G., GWAKISA, P., PETERSEN, P. & REGE, J. (2004). Genetic characterization of indigenous goats of Sub-Saharan Africa using microsatellite DNA markers. *Australasian Journal of Animal Sciences* **17**, 445–452.
- CHESSER, R. K., SMITH, M. H. & BRISBIN, I. L. (1980). Management and maintenance of genetic variability in endangered species. *International Zoo Yearbook* **20**, 146–154.
- CHISTIAKOV, D. A., HELLEMANS, B. & VOLCKAERT, F. A. M. (2006). Microsatellites and their genomic distribution, evolution, function and applications: A review with special reference to fish genetics. *Aquaculture* **255**, 1–29.
- CHOI, J.W., CHOI, B.H., LEE, S. H., LEE, S.S., KIM, H. C., YU, D., CHUNG, W.H., LEE, K.T., CHAI, H.H., CHO, Y.M. & LIM, D. (2015). Whole-genome resequencing analysis of Hanwoo and Yanbian cattle to identify genome-wide SNPs and signatures of selection. *Molecules and Cells* 38, 466–473.

- CHOI, J.W., LIAO, X., STOTHARD, P., CHUNG, W.H., JEON, H.J., MILLER, S. P., CHOI, S. Y., LEE, J.K., YANG, B., LEE, K.T., HAN, K.J., KIM, H.C., JEONG, D., OH, J.D., KIM, N., KIM, T.H., LEE, H.K. & LEE, S.J. (2014). Whole-Genome Analyses of Korean Native and Holstein Cattle Breeds by Massively Parallel Sequencing. *PLoS ONE* **9**, e101127.
- CIANI, E., CIAMPOLINI, R., D'ANDREA, M., CASTELLANA, E., CECCHI, F., INCORONATO, C., D'ANGELO, F., ALBENZIO, M., PILLA, F., MATASSINO, D. & CIANCI, D. (2013). Analysis of genetic variability within and among Italian sheep breeds reveals population stratification and suggests the presence of a phylogeographic gradient. *Small Ruminant Research* **112**, 21–27.
- CLARKE, S. M., HENRY, H. M., DODDS, K. G., JOWETT, T. W. D., MANLEY, T. R., ANDERSON, R. M. & MCEWAN, J. C. (2014). A high throughput single nucleotide polymorphism multiplex assay for parentage assignment in New Zealand sheep. *PLoS ONE* **9**, e93392.
- CURKOVIĆ, M., RAMLJAK, J., IVANKOVIĆ, S., MIOČ, B., IVANKOVIĆ, A., PAVIĆ, V., BRKA, M., VEIT-KENSCH, C. & MEDUGORAC, I. (2015). The genetic diversity and structure of 18 sheep breeds exposed to isolation and selection. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **ISSN 1439-0388**, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/jbg.12160</u> [Accessed 15 October 2015].
- DAVIES, G., STEAR, M., BENOTHMAN, M., ABUAGOB, O., KERR, A., MITCHELL, S. & BISHOP, S. (2006). Quantitative trait loci associated with parasitic infection in Scottish blackface sheep. *Heredity* **96**, 252–258.
- DAYO, G. K., GAUTIER, M., BERTHIER, D., POIVEY, J. P., SIDIBE, I., BENGALY, Z., EGGEN, A., BOICHARD,
 D. & THEVENON, S. (2011). Association studies in QTL regions linked to bovine trypanotolerance in a West African crossbred population. *Animal Genetics* 43, 123–132.
- DE SOUZA, J. M., BATISTA, R. I., MELO, L. M. & FREITAS, V. J. d. F. (2011). Reproductive biotechnologies applied to the conservation of endangered ruminant-past, present and future *Revista Portuguesa de Ciências Veterinárias* **106**, 31–38.
- DEICHMANN, U., MEISNER, C., MURRAY, S. & WHEELER, D. (2011). The economics of renewable energy expansion in rural Sub-Saharan Africa. *Energy Policy* **39**, 215–227.
- DIB, C., FAURÉ, S., FIZAMES, C., SAMSON, D., DROUOT, N., VIGNAL, A., MILLASSEAU, P., MARC, S., KAZAN, J. & SEBOUN, E. (1996). A comprehensive genetic map of the human genome based on 5,264 microsatellites. *Nature* **380**, 152–154.
- DIMAURO, C., NICOLOSO, L., CELLESI, M., MACCIOTTA, N. P. P., CIANI, E., MOIOLI, B., PILLA, F. & CREPALDI, P. (2015). Selection of discriminant SNP markers for breed and geographic assignment of Italian sheep. *Small Ruminant Research* **128**, 27–33.
- DLUGOSCH, K. M. & PARKER, I. M. (2008). Founding events in species invasions: genetic variation, adaptive evolution, and the role of multiple introductions. *Molecular Ecology* **17**, 431–449.
- DOBNEY, K. & LARSON, G. (2006). Genetics and animal domestication: new windows on an elusive process. *Journal of Zoology* **269**, 261–271.
- DODDS, K. G., AUVRAY, B., NEWMAN, S.-A. N. & MCEWAN, J. C. (2014). Genomic breed prediction in New Zealand sheep. *BMC Genetics* **15**, 92.
- DODGSON, J. B., CHENG, H. H. & OKIMOTO, R. (1997). DNA marker technology: a revolution in animal genetics. *Poultry Science* **76**, 1108–1114.
- DOLAN, R. B. (1987). Genetics and trypanotolerance. *Parasitology Today* **3**, 137–143.
- DRESZER, T. R., KAROLCHIK, D., ZWEIG, A. S., HINRICHS, A. S., RANEY, B. J., KUHN, R. M., MEYER, L. R., WONG, M., SLOAN, C. A. & ROSENBLOOM, K. R. (2012). The UCSC genome browser database: extensions and updates 2011. *Nucleic Acids Research* **40**, D918–D923.
- DRUCKER, A. G., GOMEZ, V. & ANDERSON, S. (2001). The economic valuation of farm animal genetic resources: a survey of available methods. *Ecological Economics* **36**, 1–18.
- EDING, H. & MEUWISSEN, T. (2001). Marker-based estimates of between and within population kinships for the conservation of genetic diversity. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **118**, 141–159.

- ELSHIRE, R. J., GLAUBITZ, J. C., SUN, Q., POLAND, J. A., KAWAMOTO, K., BUCKLER, E. S. & MITCHELL, S. E. (2011). A Robust, Simple Genotyping-by-Sequencing (GBS) Approach for High Diversity Species. *PLoS ONE* **6**, e19379.
- ENGEL, S. R., LINN, R. A., TAYLOR, J. F. & DAVIS, S. K. (1996). Conservation of microsatellite loci across species of artiodactyls: implications for population studies. *Journal of Mammalogy* **77**, 504–518.
- FABUEL, E., BARRAGAN, C., SILIO, L., RODRIGUEZ, M. C. & TORO, M. A. (2004). Analysis of genetic diversity and conservation priorities in Iberian pigs based on microsatellite markers. *Heredity* 93, 104–113.
- FALUSH, D., STEPHENS, M. & PRITCHARD, J. K. (2007). Inference of population structure using multilocus genotype data: dominant markers and null alleles. *Molecular Ecology Notes* 7, 574–578.
- FAN, H. & CHU, J.-Y. (2007). A brief review of short tandem repeat mutation. *Genomics, Proteomics & Bioinformatics* **5**, 7–14.
- FAO (2000). Watch list of domestic animal diversity. FAO and the United Nations' environmental programme, Rome, Italy.
- FAO (2007). Global plan of action for animal genetic resources and the Interlaken Declaration: Adopted by the international technical conference on animal genetic resources for food and agriculture, Interlaken, Switzerland, 3-7 September 2007. Commission On Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy.
- FAO (2013). Status and trends of animal genetic resources 2012, pp. 24. Food and Agriculture Organization, Commission on Animal Genetic Resources, Rome, Italy
- FELIUS, M., THEUNISSEN, B. & LENSTRA, J. A. (2014). Conservation of cattle genetic resources: the role of breeds. *The Journal of Agricultural Science* **153**, 152–162.
- FERGUSON, A., TAGGART, J., PRODÖHL, P., MCMEEL, O., THOMPSON, C., STONE, C., MCGINNITY, P.
 & HYNES, R. (1995). The application of molecular markers to the study and conservation of fish populations, with special reference to Salmo. *Journal of Fish Biology* 47, 103–126.
- FOLL, M., BEAUMONT, M. A. & GAGGIOTTI, O. (2008). An approximate Bayesian computation approach to overcome biases that arise when using amplified fragment length polymorphism markers to study population structure. *Genetics* **179**, 927–939.
- FRANKHAM, R. (1995). Conservation genetics. *Annual Review of Genetics* **29**, 305–327.
- FRKONJA, A., GREDLER, B., SCHNYDER, U., CURIK, I. & SÖLKNER, J. (2012). Prediction of breed composition in an admixed cattle population. *Animal Genetics* **43**, 696–703.
- FUTSCHIK, A. & SCHLÖTTERER, C. (2010). The next generation of molecular markers from massively parallel sequencing of pooled DNA samples. *Genetics* **186**, 207–218.
- GARNETT, T. (2009). Livestock-related greenhouse gas emissions: impacts and options for policy makers. *Environmental Science & Policy* **12**, 491–503.
- GAUTIER, M., FARAUT, T., MOAZAMI-GOUDARZI, K., NAVRATIL, V., FOGLIO, M., GROHS, C., BOLAND, A., GARNIER, J.-G., BOICHARD, D. & LATHROP, G. M. (2007). Genetic and haplotypic structure in 14 European and African cattle breeds. *Genetics* **177**, 1059–1070.
- GAUTIER, M., FLORI, L., RIEBLER, A., JAFFREZIC, F., LALOE, D., GUT, I., MOAZAMI-GOUDARZI, K. & FOULLEY, J.-L. (2009). A whole genome Bayesian scan for adaptive genetic divergence in West African cattle. *BMC Genomics* **10**, 550.
- GAUTIER, M., FOUCAUD, J., GHARBI, K., CÉZARD, T., GALAN, M., LOISEAU, A., THOMSON, M., PUDLO, P., KERDELHUÉ, C. & ESTOUP, A. (2013). Estimation of population allele frequencies from next-generation sequencing data: pool-versus individual-based genotyping. *Molecular Ecology* 22, 3766–3779.
- GAUTIER, M. & NAVES, M. (2011). Footprints of selection in the ancestral admixture of a New World Creole cattle breed. *Molecular Ecology* **20**, 3128–3143.

- GAVRILOVA, O., JONAS, M., ERB, K. & HABERL, H. (2010). International trade and Austria's livestock system: Direct and hidden carbon emission flows associated with production and consumption of products. *Ecological Economics* **69**, 920–929.
- GEERTS, S., OSAER, S., GOOSSENS, B. & FAYE, D. (2009). Trypanotolerance in small ruminants of sub-Saharan Africa. In *Trends Parasitol*, vol. 25, pp. 132–138.
- GILBERT, K. J., ANDREW, R. L., BOCK, D. G., FRANKLIN, M. T., KANE, N. C., MOORE, J. S., MOYERS, B. T., RENAUT, S., RENNISON, D. J. & VEEN, T. (2012). Recommendations for utilizing and reporting population genetic analyses: the reproducibility of genetic clustering using the program structure. *Molecular Ecology* **21**, 4925–4930.
- GLOBALDIV CONSORTIUM (2010). Current strategies to characterize farm animal genetic resources. European association for animal production, Issue 12-24, pp . 3, <u>http://www.globaldiv.eu/NL/GlobalDiv_Newsletter%20no%2014.pdf</u> [Accessed 21 August 2014].
- GODDARD, M. E. & HAYES, B. J. (2009). Mapping genes for complex traits in domestic animals and their use in breeding programmes. *Nature Reviews Genetics* **10**, 381–391.
- GOE, M. & STRANZINGER, G. (2002). Livestock as a component of disaster risk management: quantifying the effect of emergency relief operations on animal genetic resources. *Concept Note prepared for FAO Animal Genetic Resources Group, Rome. Breeding Biology Group, Institute of Animal Sciences, Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, Zurich.*
- GOOSSENS, B., OSAER, S., NDAO, M., VAN WINGHEM, J. & GEERTS, S. (1999). The susceptibility of Djallonke and Djallonke-Sahelian sheep to Trypanosoma congolense and helminth infection under different diet levels. *Veterinary Parasitolology* **85**, 25–41.
- GROENEN, M. A., MEGENS, H.-J., ZARE, Y., WARREN, W. C., HILLIER, L. W., CROOIJMANS, R. P., VEREIJKEN, A., OKIMOTO, R., MUIR, W. M. & CHENG, H. H. (2011). The development and characterization of a 60K SNP chip for chicken. *BMC Genomics* **12**, 274.
- GROENEVELD, L. F., LENSTRA, J. A., EDING, H., TORO, M. A., SCHERF, B., PILLING, D., NEGRINI, R., FINLAY, E. K., JIANLIN, H., GROENEVELD, E., WEIGEND, S. & THE GLOBALDIV CONSORTIUM. (2010). Genetic diversity in farm animals – a review. *Animal Genetics* **41**, 6–31.
- GULATI, S. (2008). Technology-Enhanced Learning in Developing Nations: A review. The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning. [S.I.], v. 9, n. 1, February 2008. ISSN 1492-3831 <u>http://www.irrodl.org/index.php/irrodl/article/view/477</u> [Accessed 15 October 2015].
- GUO, S., SAVOLAINEN, P., SU, J., ZHANG, Q., QI, D., ZHOU, J., ZHONG, Y., ZHAO, X. & LIU, J. (2006). Origin of mitochondrial DNA diversity of domestic yaks. *BMC Evolutionary Biology* **6**, 73.
- GWAKISA, P., KEMP, S. & TEALE, A. (1994). Characterization of Zebu cattle breeds in Tanzania using random amplified polymorphic DNA markers. *Animal Genetics* **25**, 89–94.
- HAMBLIN, M. T., WARBURTON, M. L. & BUCKLER, E. S. (2007). Empirical comparison of simple sequence repeats and single nucleotide polymorphisms in assessment of maize diversity and relatedness. *PloS one* **2**, e1367.
- HAMMOND, K. (1994). Conservation of domestic animal diversity: Global overview. In *Proceedings of the World Congress on Genetics Applied to Livestock Production*, vol. 21, pp. 610.
- HAMMOND, K. (1999). Management of farm animal genetic resources. In *Economic valuation of* animal genetic resources, Proceedings of FAO/ILRI workshop, 15-17 March, 1999 (ed. J. E. O. Rege), pp. 34-39. Food and Agriculture Organization, Fao Headquarters, Rome Italy.
- HANKS, J. (2001). Conservation strategies for Africa's large mammals. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development.* **13**, 459-468.
- HANOTTE, O., RONIN, Y., AGABA, M., NILSSON, P., GELHAUS, A., HORSTMANN, R., SUGIMOTO, Y., KEMP, S., GIBSON, J. & KOROL, A. (2003). Mapping of quantitative trait loci controlling trypanotolerance in a cross of tolerant West African N'Dama and susceptible East African Boran cattle. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **100**, 7443–7448.

- HARRISON, R. G. (1989). Animal mitochondrial DNA as a genetic marker in population and evolutionary biology. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **4**, 6–11.
- HELYAR, S. J., HEMMER-HANSEN, J., BEKKEVOLD, D., TAYLOR, M. I., OGDEN, R., LIMBORG, M. T., CARIANI, A., MAES, G. E., DIOPERE, E., CARVALHO, G. R. & NIELSEN, E. E. (2011). Application of SNPs for population genetics of nonmodel organisms: new opportunities and challenges. *Molecular Ecology Resources* **11**, 123–136.
- HENSON, E. L. (1992). *In situ conservation of livestock and poultry*. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome.
- HERRERO-MEDRANO, J. M., MEGENS, H.-J., GROENEN, M. A., RAMIS, G., BOSSE, M., PÉREZ-ENCISO,
 M. & CROOIJMANS, R. P. (2013). Conservation genomic analysis of domestic and wild pig populations from the Iberian Peninsula. *BMC genetics* 14, 106.
- HERRERO, M., THORNTON, P. K., GERBER, P. & REID, R. S. (2009). Livestock, livelihoods and the environment: understanding the trade-offs. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* **1**, 111-120.
- HIEMSTRA, S. J., DRUCKER, A. G., TVEDT, M. W., LOUWAARS, N., OLDENBROEK, J., AWGICHEW, K., KEBEDE, S. A., BHAT, P. & DA SILVA MARIANTE, A. (2006*a*). Exchange, use and conservation of animal genetic resources. *Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome*.
- HIEMSTRA, S. J., VAN DER LENDE, T. & WOELDERS, H. (2006b). The potential of cryopreservation and reproductive technologies for animal genetic resources conservation strategies. *The role of biotechnology in exploring and protecting agricultural genetic resources. FAO, Rome*, 45–59.
- HOFFMANN, I. (2010). Climate change and the characterization, breeding and conservation of animal genetic resources. *Animal Genetics* **41**, 32–46.
- HOFFMANN, I. & SCHERF, B. (2005). Animal genetic resources-Time to worry? in Livestock report 2006 global perspective, pp. 57–76. Information division, Food and Agriculture Organisation, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, Rome Italy.
- HOLT, W. V. & PICKARD, A. R. (1999). Role of reproductive technologies and genetic resource banks in animal conservation. *Reviews of Reproduction* **4**, 143–150.
- HU, Z.-L., PARK, C. A., WU, X.-L. & REECY, J. M. (2013). Animal QTLdb: an improved database tool for livestock animal QTL/association data dissemination in the post-genome era. *Nucleic Acids Research* 41, D871–D879.
- HUBISZ, M. J., FALUSH, D., STEPHENS, M. & PRITCHARD, J. K. (2009). Inferring weak population structure with the assistance of sample group information. *Molecular Ecology Resources* **9**, 1322–1332.
- HUNDERTMARK, K. & VAN DAELE, L. (2010). Founder effect and bottleneck signatures in an introduced, insular population of elk. *Conservation Genetics* **11**, 139–147.
- HUO, J., WU, G., CHEN, T., HUO, H., YUAN, F., LIU, L., GE, C. & MIAO, Y. (2014). Genetic diversity of local Yunnan chicken breeds and their relationships with Red Junglefowl. *Genetics and Molecular Research* 13, 3371.
- INTERNATIONAL LIVESTOCK RESEARCH INSTITUTE (2009). Better lives through livestock, African cattle protected from killer disease pp. 6. International Livestock Research Institute, <u>http://www.ilri.org/ilrinews/index.php/archives/category/ilri/biotech/page/6</u> [14 August 2014].
- JENSEN, P. (2006). Domestication—From behaviour to genes and back again. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* **97**, 3–15.
- KADWELL, M., FERNANDEZ, M., STANLEY, H. F., BALDI, R., WHEELER, J. C., ROSADIO, R. & BRUFORD,
 M. W. (2001). Genetic analysis reveals the wild ancestors of the llama and the alpaca.
 Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences 268, 2575–2584.
- KAHN, L. H. (2006). Confronting zoonoses, linking human and veterinary medicine. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* **12**, 556.

- KANTANEN, J., LØVENDAHL, P., STRANDBERG, E., EYTHORSDOTTIR, E., LI, M.H., KETTUNEN-PRAEBEL,A., BERG, P. & MEUWISSEN, T. (2015). Utilization of farm animal genetic resources in a changing agro-ecological environment in the Nordic countries. *Frontiers in Genetics* 6, 52.
- KEMP, S. J. & TEALE, A. J. (1998). Genetic Basis of Trypanotolerance in Cattle and Mice. *Parasitology Today* **14**, 450–454.
- KIJAS, J. W., LENSTRA, J. A., HAYES, B., BOITARD, S., NETO, L. R., CRISTOBAL, M. S., SERVIN, B., MCCULLOCH, R., WHAN, V., GIETZEN, K., PAIVA, S., BARENDSE, W., CIANI, E., RAADSMA, H., MCEWAN, J., DALRYMPLE, B. D. & CONSORTIUM, I. S. (2012). Genome-wide analysis of the world's sheep breeds reveals high Levels of historic mixture and strong recent selection. *PLoS Biology* **10**, e1001258.
- KIJAS, J. W., PORTO-NETO, L., DOMINIK, S., REVERTER, A., BUNCH, R., MCCULLOCH, R., HAYES, B. J., BRAUNING, R. & MCEWAN, J. (2014). Linkage disequilibrium over short physical distances measured in sheep using a high-density SNP chip. *Animal Genetics* **45**, 754–757.
- KIJAS, J. W., TOWNLEY, D., DALRYMPLE, B. P., HEATON, M. P., MADDOX, J. F., MCGRATH, A., WILSON, P., INGERSOLL, R. G., MCCULLOCH, R. & MCWILLIAM, S. (2009). A genome wide survey of SNP variation reveals the genetic structure of sheep breeds. *PloS one* **4**, e4668.
- KIM, K. I., LEE, J. H., LI, K., ZHANG, Y. P., LEE, S. S., GONGORA, J. & MORAN, C. (2002). Phylogenetic relationships of Asian and European pig breeds determined by mitochondrial DNA D-loop sequence polymorphism. *Animal Genetics* **33**, 19–25.
- KIM, S. Y., LI, Y., GUO, Y., LI, R., HOLMKVIST, J., HANSEN, T., PEDERSEN, O., WANG, J. & NIELSEN, R. (2010). Design of association studies with pooled or un-pooled next-generation sequencing data. *Genetic Epidemiology* 34, 479–491.
- KOCHER, T. D., THOMAS, W. K., MEYER, A., EDWARDS, S. V., PÄÄBO, S., VILLABLANCA, F. X. & WILSON, A. C. (1989). Dynamics of mitochondrial DNA evolution in animals: amplification and sequencing with conserved primers. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 86, 6196–6200.
- KOEHLER-ROLLEFSON, I. & MEYER, H. (2014). Access and Benefit-sharing of Animal Genetic Resources Using the Nagoya Protocol as a Framework for the Conservation and Sustainable Use of Locally. ABS Capacity Development Initiative -implemented by the Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH, <u>http://www.fao.org/WAICENT/faoINFO/AGRICULT/AGAInfo/programmes/en/genetics/docu</u> <u>ments/ITWG AnGR 8/side-event/01 Invitation-ABS for AnGR GIZ LPP.pdf</u> [Accessed 19 February 2015].
- KOFLER, R., NOLTE, V. & SCHLÖTTERER, C. (2015). The impact of library preparation protocols on the consistency of allele frequency estimates in Pool-Seq data. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, DOI 10.1111/1755-0998.12432.
- KOFLER, R., PANDEY, R. V. & SCHLÖTTERER, C. (2011). PoPoolation2: identifying differentiation between populations using sequencing of pooled DNA samples (Pool-Seq). *Bioinformatics* 27, 3435–3436.
- KOH, M. C., LIM, C. H., CHUA, S. B., CHEW, S. T. & PHANG, S. T. W. (1998). Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) fingerprints for identification of red meat animal species. *Meat Science* 48, 275–285.
- KÖHLER-ROLLEFSON, I. (1997). Indigenous practices of animal genetic resource management and their relevance for the conservation of domestic animal diversity in developing countries. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **114**, 231–238.
- KOHN, M. H., MURPHY, W. J., OSTRANDER, E. A. & WAYNE, R. K. (2006). Genomics and conservation genetics. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **21**, 629–637.
- KOSGEY, I. & OKEYO, A. (2007). Genetic improvement of small ruminants in low-input, smallholder production systems: Technical and infrastructural issues. *Small Ruminant Research* **70**, 76–88.

- KUEHN, L. A., KEELE, J. W., BENNETT, G. L., MCDANELD, T. G., SMITH, T. P. L., SNELLING, W. M., SONSTEGARD, T. S. & THALLMAN, R. M. (2011). Predicting breed composition using breed frequencies of 50,000 markers from the US Meat Animal Research Center 2,000 Bull Project. *Journal of Animal Science* 89, 1742–1750.
- LACY, R. C. (1997). Importance of genetic variation to the viability of mammalian populations. *Journal of Mammalogy* **78**, 320–335.
- LAWRENCE, P. R. & PEARSON, R. A. (2002). Use of draught animal power on small mixed farms in Asia. *Agricultural Systems* **71**, 99–110.
- LEE, K. T., CHUNG, W. H., LEE, S. Y., CHOI, J. W., KIM, J., LIM, D., LEE, S., JANG, G. W., KIM, B. & CHOY,
 Y. H. (2013). Whole-genome resequencing of Hanwoo (Korean cattle) and insight into regions of homozygosity. *BMC Genomics* 14, 519.
- LEVIN, I., CRITTENDEN, L. B. & DODGSON, J. B. (1993). Genetic map of the chicken Z chromosome using random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) markers. *Genomics* **16**, 224–230.
- LEWIS, J., ABAS, Z., DADOUSIS, C., LYKIDIS, D., PASCHOU, P. & DRINEAS, P. (2011). Tracing Cattle Breeds with Principal Components Analysis Ancestry Informative SNPs. *PLoS ONE* **6**, e18007.
- LI, H. & DURBIN, R. (2010). Fast and accurate long-read alignment with Burrows–Wheeler transform. *Bioinformatics* **26**, 589–595.
- LI, H., HANDSAKER, B., WYSOKER, A., FENNELL, T., RUAN, J., HOMER, N., MARTH, G., ABECASIS, G., DURBIN, R. & SUBGROUP, G. P. D. P. (2009). The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools. *Bioinformatics* **25**, 2078–2079.
- LIU, Z. & CORDES, J. (2004). DNA marker technologies and their applications in aquaculture genetics. *Aquaculture* **238**, 1–37.
- LOPES, M. S., MENDONÇA, D., ROJER, H., CABRAL, V., BETTENCOURT, S. X. & DA CÂMARA MACHADO, A. (2015). Morphological and genetic characterization of an emerging Azorean horse breed: the Terceira Pony. *Frontiers in Genetics* **6**, 62.
- LUIKART, G. & CORNUET, J.-M. (1998). Empirical Evaluation of a Test for Identifying Recently Bottlenecked Populations from Allele Frequency Data. *Conservation Biology* **12**, 228–237.
- LUIKART, G., ENGLAND, P. R., TALLMON, D., JORDAN, S. & TABERLET, P. (2003). The Power and Promise of Population Genomics: from Genotyping to Genome Typing. *Nature Reviews: Genetics* **4**, 981–994.
- LUIKART, G., FERNÁNDEZ, H., MASHKOUR, M., ENGLAND, P., TABERLET, P., ZEDER, M., EMSHWILLER, E., SMITH, B. & BRADLEY, D. (2006). Origins and diffusion of domestic goats inferred from DNA markers. In *Documenting domestication: New genetic and archaeological paradigms*, pp. 294–305. University of California Press, Los Angeles.
- MADDOX, J. F., DAVIES, K. P., CRAWFORD, A. M., HULME, D. J., VAIMAN, D., CRIBIU, E. P., FREKING, B. A., BEH, K. J., COCKETT, N. E. & KANG, N. (2001). An enhanced linkage map of the sheep genome comprising more than 1000 loci. *Genome Research* **11**, 1275–1289.
- MARA, L., CASU, S., CARTA, A. & DATTENA, M. (2013). Cryobanking of farm animal gametes and embryos as a means of conserving livestock genetics. *Animal Reproduction Science* **138**, 25–38.
- MARLETTA, D., TUPAC-YUPANQUI, I., BORDONARO, S., GARCIA, D., GUASTELLA, A., CRISCIONE, A., CAÑON, J. & DUNNER, S. (2006). Analysis of genetic diversity and the determination of relationships among western Mediterranean horse breeds using microsatellite markers. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **123**, 315–325.
- MARSHALL, K., QUIROS-CAMPOS, C., VAN DER WERF, J. H. J. & KINGHORN, B. (2011). Marker-based selection within smallholder production systems in developing countries. *Livestock Science* **136**, 45–54.
- MARTÍN-BURRIEL, I., GARCÍA-MURO, E. & ZARAGOZA, P. (1999). Genetic diversity analysis of six Spanish native cattle breeds using microsatellites. *Animal Genetics* **30**, 177–182.

- MATUKUMALLI, L. K., LAWLEY, C. T., SCHNABEL, R. D., TAYLOR, J. F., ALLAN, M. F., HEATON, M. P., O'CONNELL, J., MOORE, S. S., SMITH, T. P. & SONSTEGARD, T. S. (2009). Development and characterization of a high density SNP genotyping assay for cattle. *PloS one* **4**, e5350.
- MCCORKLE, C. M. & JAMES, V. (1996). The roles of animals in cultural, social, and agro-economic systems. *Sustainable development in Third World countries: Applied and Theoretical Perspectives*. pp 25–43.
- MCMAHON, B. J., TEELING, E. C. & HÖGLUND, J. (2014). How and why should we implement genomics into conservation? *Evolutionary Applications* **7**, 999–1007.
- MCMICHAEL, A. J., POWLES, J. W., BUTLER, C. D. & UAUY, R. (2007). Food, livestock production, energy, climate change, and health. *The Lancet* **370**, 1253–1263.
- MCTAVISH, E. J. & HILLIS, D. M. (2015). How do SNP ascertainment schemes and population demographics affect inferences about population history? *BMC Genomics* **16**, 266.
- MEDUGORAC, I., VEIT-KENSCH, C. E., RAMLJAK, J., BRKA, M., MARKOVIĆ, B., STOJANOVIĆ, S., BYTYQI, H., KOCHOSKI, L., KUME, K. & GRÜNENFELDER, H. P. (2011). Conservation priorities of genetic diversity in domesticated metapopulations: a study in taurine cattle breeds. *Ecology* and Evolution 1, 408–420.
- MENDELSOHN, R. (2003). The challenge of conserving indigenous domesticated animals. *Ecological Economics* **45**, 501–510.
- MIGNON-GRASTEAU, S., BOISSY, A., BOUIX, J., FAURE, J.-M., FISHER, A. D., HINCH, G. N., JENSEN, P., LE NEINDRE, P., MORMÈDE, P., PRUNET, P., VANDEPUTTE, M. & BEAUMONT, C. (2005). Genetics of adaptation and domestication in livestock. *Livestock Production Science* **93**, 3–14.
- MORIN, P. A., LUIKART, G. & WAYNE, R. K. (2004). SNPs in ecology, evolution and conservation. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **19**, 208–216.
- MORRIS, J. P. (2006). *The ethics of biotechnology*. Chelsea House Publishers, Philadelphia.
- MUKESH, M., SODHI, M., BHATIA, S. & MISHRA, B. P. (2004). Genetic diversity of Indian native cattle breeds as analysed with 20 microsatellite loci. *Journal of Animal Breeding and Genetics* **121**, 416–424.
- MUNRO, R. & ADAMS, D. (1991). Genetic diversity and sustainable agriculture—Implications for animal production systems. Buffalo and Goats in Asia: Genetic Diversity and its Application, Tulloh, NM (Ed.). Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research (ACIAR), Australia, ISBN-13: 9781863200349, pp 123–128.
- MURRAY, M., TRAIL, J., DAVIS, C. & BLACK, S. (1984). Genetic resistance to African trypanosomiasis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases* **149**, 311–319.
- MWAI, O., HANOTTE, O., KWON, Y.-J. & CHO, S. (2015). Invited Review African Indigenous Cattle: Unique Genetic Resources in a Rapidly Changing World. *Australasian Journal of Animal Sciences* **28**, 911–921.
- NAESSENS, J., TEALE, A. & SILEGHEM, M. (2002). Identification of mechanisms of natural resistance to African trypanosomiasis in cattle. *Vet Immunol Immunopathol* **87**, 187–194.
- NARDONE, A., RONCHI, B., LACETERA, N., RANIERI, M. S. & BERNABUCCI, U. (2010). Effects of climate changes on animal production and sustainability of livestock systems. *Livestock Science* **130**, 57–69.
- NASKAR, S., GOWANE, G. & CHOPRA, A. (2015). Strategies to improve livestock genetic resources to counter climate change impact. In *Climate Change Impact on Livestock: Adaptation and Mitigation* (ed. V. Sejian, J. Gaughan, L. Baumgard and C. Prasad), pp. 441–475. Springer India.
- NEI, M., MARUYAMA, T. & CHAKRABORTY, R. (1975). The bottleneck effect and genetic variability in populations. *Evolution* **29**, 1–10.
- NEWMAN, D. & PILSON, D. (1997). Increased probability of extinction due to decreased genetic effective population size: Experimental populations of Clarkia pulchella. *Evolution* **51**, 354–362.

- NOTTER, D., MARIANTE, A. d. S. & SHENG, Z. (1994). Modern approaches to active conservation of domestic animal diversity. In *Proc. 5th World Congress on Genetic Applied to Livestock Production. Dept. Animal and Poultry Science, University of Guelph. Ontario, Canada*, vol. 21, pp. 509–516.
- O'BRIEN, J. K., STEINMAN, K. J. & ROBECK, T. R. (2009). Application of sperm sorting and associated reproductive technology for wildlife management and conservation. *Theriogenology* **71**, 98–107.
- OLSON, H., BETTON, G., ROBINSON, D., THOMAS, K., MONRO, A., KOLAJA, G., LILLY, P., SANDERS, J., SIPES, G. & BRACKEN, W. (2000). Concordance of the toxicity of pharmaceuticals in humans and in animals. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology* **32**, 56–67.
- OYELARAN-OYEYINKA, B. & LAL, K. (2005). Internet diffusion in sub-Saharan Africa: A cross-country analysis. *Telecommunications Policy* **29**, 507–527.
- PAIVA, S., FARIA, D., SILVÉRIO, V., MCMANUS, C., EGITO, A., DERGAM, J., GUIMARÃES, S., CASTRO, S., ALBUQUERQUE, M. & MARIANTE, A. (2005). Genetic variability among Brazilian sheep using microsatellites. Proc. The Role of Biotechnology, Turin, March, 5–7.
- PARSONS, Y. M. & SHAW, K. (2001). Species boundaries and genetic diversity among Hawaiian crickets of the genus *Laupala* identified using amplified fragment length polymorphism. *Molecular Ecology* **10**, 1765–1772.
- PEPIN, L. & NGUYEN, T. (1994). Blood groups and protein polymorphisms in five goat breeds (Capra hircus). *Animal Genetics* **25**, 333–336.
- PHILIPSSON, J., REGE, J. & OKEYO, A. (2006). Sustainable breeding programmes for tropical farming systems. In Animal genetics training resource, version 2, training module 3. International Livestock Research Institute, Nairobi, Kenya. https://cgspace.cgiar.org/handle/10568/3662.
- PHILIPSSON, J., ZONABEND, E., BETT, R. & OKEYO, A. (2011). Swedish university of agricultural sciences (SLU), department of animal breeding and genetics, PO Box 7023, S-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden. 2 International Livestock Research Institute (ILRI), PO Box 30709, Nairobi 00100, Kenya.
- PINTADO, B. & HOURCADE, J. (2011). Cryopreservation. In *Advanced protocols for animal transgenesis*, pp. 577–599. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg.
- PRENTICE, J. R. & ANZAR, M. (2011). Cryopreservation of mammalian oocyte for conservation of animal genetics. *Strategies* **3**, 8.
- PRICE, E. O. (1999). Behavioral development in animals undergoing domestication. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* **65**, 245–271.
- QANBARI, S., PAUSCH, H., JANSEN, S., SOMEL, M., STROM, T. M., FRIES, R., NIELSEN, R. & SIMIANER, H. (2014). Classic selective sweeps revealed by massive sequencing in cattle. *PLoS genet* **10**, e1004148.
- RAMSTAD, K. M., WOODY, C. A., SAGE, G. K. & ALLENDORF, F. W. (2004). Founding events influence genetic population structure of sockeye salmon (*Oncorhynchus nerka*) in Lake Clark, Alaska. *Molecular Ecology* 13, 277–290.
- REGE, J. E. O. (2003). Defining livestock breeds in the context of community-based management of farm animal genetic resources. In *Community-based management of animal genetic resources*, pp. 27-36. Food and Agriculture organization, Rome, Italy, Proceedings of workshop held in Mbabane, Swaziland, 7–11 May, 2011.
- REGE, J. E. O. & GIBSON, J. P. (2003). Animal genetic resources and economic development: issues in relation to economic valuation. *Ecological Economics* **45**, 319–330.
- REGE, J. E. O., MARSHALL, K., NOTENBAERT, A., OJANGO, J. M. K. & OKEYO, A. M. (2011). Pro-poor animal improvement and breeding What can science do? *Livestock Science* **136**, 15–28.
- REVERTER, A., JOHNSTON, D., FERGUSON, D., PERRY, D., GODDARD, M., BURROW, H., ODDY, V., THOMPSON, J. & BINDON, B. (2003). Genetic and phenotypic characterisation of animal, carcass, and meat quality traits from temperate and tropically adapted beef breeds. 4.

Correlations among animal, carcass, and meat quality traits. *Crop and Pasture Science* **54**, 149–158.

- RISCHKOWSKY, B., PILLING, D. & COMMISSION ON GENETIC RESOURCES FOR FOOD AGRICULTURE. (2007). *The state of the world's animal genetic resources for food and agriculture*. Commission on Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy.
- ROHRER, G. A., ALEXANDER, L. J., KEELE, J. W., SMITH, T. P. & BEATTIE, C. W. (1994). A microsatellite linkage map of the porcine genome. *Genetics* **136**, 231–245.
- ROHRER, G. A. & KEELE, J. (1998). Identification of quantitative trait loci affecting carcass composition in swine: I. Fat deposition traits. *Journal of Animal Science* **76**, 2247–2254.
- ROLF, M. M., DECKER, J. E., MCKAY, S. D., TIZIOTO, P. C., BRANHAM, K. A., WHITACRE, L. K., HOFF, J. L., REGITANO, L. C. A. & TAYLOR, J. F. (2014). Genomics in the United States beef industry. *Livestock Science* **166**, 84–93.
- RUANE, J. & SONNINO, A. (2011). Agricultural biotechnologies in developing countries and their possible contribution to food security. *Journal of Biotechnology* **156**, 356–363.
- RUSSO, V., MARTELLI, M., MAURO, A., DI GIACINTO, O., NARDINOCCHI, D. & BERARDINELLI, P. (2007). Nuclear remodelling in growing oocytes of sheep. *Veterinary Research Communications* **31**, 201–204.
- SACHS, M. M. (2009). Cereal germplasm resources. *Plant Physiology* **149**, 148–151.
- SANTOS, R., AFFONSO, P., DINIZ, D., MEDRADO, A., SILVA, K. & CARNEIRO, P. (2013). Identification of naturalized goat breeds under conservation from northeastern Brazil using chromosomal markers. *Genetics and Molecular Research* **12**, 3193–3200.
- SASAZAKI, S., MUTOH, H., TSURIFUNE, K. & MANNEN, H. (2007). Development of DNA markers for discrimination between domestic and imported beef. *Meat Science* **77**, 161–166.
- SAVELKOUL, P., AARTS, H., DE HAAS, J., DIJKSHOORN, L., DUIM, B., OTSEN, M., RADEMAKER, J., SCHOULS, L. & LENSTRA, J. (1999). Amplified-fragment length polymorphism analysis: the state of an art. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* **37**, 3083–3091.
- SAYERS, E. W., BARRETT, T., BENSON, D. A., BOLTON, E., BRYANT, S. H., CANESE, K., CHETVERNIN, V., CHURCH, D. M., DICUCCIO, M. & FEDERHEN, S. (2011). Database resources of the national center for biotechnology information. *Nucleic Acids Research* **39**, D38–D51.
- SCHLÖTTERER, C., KOFLER, R., VERSACE, E., TOBLER, R. & FRANSSEN, S. (2014*a*). Combining experimental evolution with next-generation sequencing: a powerful tool to study adaptation from standing genetic variation. *Heredity* **114**, 431–440.
- SCHLÖTTERER, C., TOBLER, R., KOFLER, R. & NOLTE, V. (2014*b*). Sequencing pools of individuals [mdash] mining genome-wide polymorphism data without big funding. *Nature Reviews Genetics* **15**, 749–763.
- SCHWARTZ, M. K. & MCKELVEY, K. S. (2009). Why sampling scheme matters: the effect of sampling scheme on landscape genetic results. *Conservation Genetics* **10**, 441–452.
- SHAND, H. (1997). *Human nature : Agricultural biodiversity and farm based food security*. RAFI, Ottawa : Rural Advancement Foundation International, ISBN-10: 0968311202.
- SHIELDS, S. & ORME-EVANS, G. (2015). The impacts of climate change mitigation strategies on animal welfare. *Animals* **5**, 361–394.
- SHIOMI, M., ITO, T., YAMADA, S., KAWASHIMA, S. & FAN, J. (2003). Development of an animal model for spontaneous myocardial infarction (WHHLMI rabbit). *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 23, 1239–1244.
- SIGNORELLO, G. & PAPPALARDO, G. (2003). Domestic animal biodiversity conservation: a case study of rural development plans in the European Union. *Ecological Economics* **45**, 487–499.
- SIMON, D. (1999). European approaches to conservation of farm animal genetic resources. *Animal Genetic Resources Information* **25**, 77–97.

- SUEKAWA, Y., AIHARA, H., ARAKI, M., HOSOKAWA, D., MANNEN, H. & SASAZAKI, S. (2010). Development of breed identification markers based on a bovine 50K SNP array. *Meat Science* **85**, 285–288.
- SUNNUCKS, P. (2000). Efficient genetic markers for population biology. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **15**, 199–203.
- TABERLET, P., COISSAC, E., PANSU, J. & POMPANON, F. (2011). Conservation genetics of cattle, sheep, and goats. *Comptes Rendus Biologies* **334**, 247–254.
- TAKEZAKI, N. & NEI, M. (1996). Genetic distances and reconstruction of phylogenetic trees from microsatellite DNA. *Genetics* **144**, 389–399.
- TAKEZAKI, N. & NEI, M. (2008). Empirical tests of the reliability of phylogenetic trees constructed with microsatellite DNA. *Genetics* **178**, 385–392.
- TANO, K., KAMUANGA, M., FAMINOW, M. D. & SWALLOW, B. (2003). Using conjoint analysis to estimate farmer's preferences for cattle traits in West Africa. *Ecological Economics* **45**, 393–407.
- TEMPLETON, A. R. (1980). The theory of speciation via the founder principle. *Genetics* **94**, 1011–1038.
- TEWELDMEHIDIN, M. Y. & CONROY, A. (2010). The economic importance of draught oxen on small farms in Namibia's Eastern Caprivi Region. *African Journal of Agricultural Research* **5**, 928–934.
- THE BOVINE HAPMAP CONSORTIUM. (2009). Genome-Wide Survey of SNP Variation Uncovers the Genetic Structure of Cattle Breeds. *Science* **324**, 528–532.
- THORNTON, P. K., BOONE, R. B., GALVIN, K. A., BURNSILVER, S. B., WAITHAKA, M. M., KUYIAH, J., KARANJA, S., GONZÁLEZ-ESTRADA, E. & HERRERO, M. (2007). Coping strategies in livestock-dependent households in east and southern Africa: a synthesis of four case studies. *Human Ecology* **35**, 461–476.
- THORNTON, P. K., VAN DE STEEG, J., NOTENBAERT, A. & HERRERO, M. (2009). The impacts of climate change on livestock and livestock systems in developing countries: A review of what we know and what we need to know. *Agricultural Systems* **101**, 113–127.
- THURSTON, L. M., SIGGINS, K., MILEHAM, A. J., WATSON, P. F. & HOLT, W. V. (2002). Identification of amplified restriction fragment length polymorphism markers linked to genes controlling boar sperm viability following cryopreservation. *Biology of Reproduction* **66**, 545–554.
- TISDELL, C. (2003). Socioeconomic causes of loss of animal genetic diversity: analysis and assessment. *Ecological Economics* **45**, 365–376.
- TIXIER-BOICHARD, M. (2014). Status and gaps in characterization of animal genetic resources. In *10th World Congress on Genetics Applied to Livestock Production*, pp. 29. American Society of animal Science, Vancouver, Canada. August 17–22, 2014.
- TORO, M. A., FERNÁNDEZ, J. & CABALLERO, A. (2009). Molecular characterization of breeds and its use in conservation. *Livestock Science* **120**, 174–195.
- UNITED NATIONS. (2000). Millennium Development Goals and Beyond 2015, <u>http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/</u> [Accessed 31 August 2014].
- VANHALA, T., TUISKULA-HAAVISTO, M., ELO, K., VILKKI, J. & MAKI-TANILA, A. (1998). Evaluation of genetic variability and genetic distances between eight chicken lines using microsatellite markers. *Poultry Science* **77**, 783–790.
- VASCONCELLOS, L. P. d. M. K., TAMBASCO-TALHARI, D., PEREIRA, A. P., COUTINHO, L. L. & REGITANO, L. C. d. A. (2003). Genetic characterization of Aberdeen Angus cattle using molecular markers. *Genetics and Molecular Biology* **26**, 133–137.
- VIGNAL, A., MILAN, D., SANCRISTOBAL, M. & EGGEN, A. (2002). A review on SNP and other types of molecular markers and their use in animal genetics. *Genetics Selection Evolution* **34**, 275–306.

- VIGNE, J.-D. (2011). The origins of animal domestication and husbandry: A major change in the history of humanity and the biosphere. *Comptes Rendus Biologies* **334**, 171–181.
- VISSCHER, P., WOOLLIAMS, J., SMITH, D. & WILLIAMS, J. (2002). Estimation of pedigree errors in the UK dairy population using microsatellite markers and the impact on selection. *Journal of Dairy Science* **85**, 2368–2375.
- VODIČKA, P., SMETANA, K., DVOŘÁNKOVÁ, B., EMERICK, T., XU, Y. Z., OUREDNIK, J., OUREDNIK, V. & MOTLÍK, J. A. N. (2005). The miniature pig as an animal model in biomedical research. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* **1049**, 161–171.
- WAFULA, P., JIANLIN, H., SANGARE, N., SOWE, J., COLY, R., DIALLO, B. & HANOTTE, O. (2005). Genetic characterization of West African Djallonke sheep using microsatellite markers. In International workshop" The role of biotechnology for the characterization and conservation of crop, forestry, animal and fishery genetic resources", pp. 177-178, Villa Gualino, Turin.
- WASKO, A. P. & GALETTI, P. M. (2003). PCR primed with minisatellite core sequences yields speciesspecific patterns and assessment of population variability in fishes of the genus Brycon. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology* **19**, 109–113.
- WILKINSON, S., WIENER, P., ARCHIBALD, A. L., LAW, A., SCHNABEL, R. D., MCKAY, S. D., TAYLOR, J. F.
 & OGDEN, R. (2011). Evaluation of approaches for identifying population informative markers from high density SNP Chips. *BMC Genetics* 12, 45.
- WITKO-SARSAT, V., FRIEDLANDER, M., CAPEILLERE-BLANDIN, C., NGUYEN-KHOA, T., NGUYEN, A. T., ZINGRAFF, J., JUNGERS, P. & DESCAMPS-LATSCHA, B. (1996). Advanced oxidation protein products as a novel marker of oxidative stress in uremia. *Kidney international* **49**, 1304–1313.
- WOLDE-RUFAEL, Y. (2006). Electricity consumption and economic growth: a time series experience for 17 African countries. *Energy Policy* **34**, 1106–1114.
- WOLLNY, C. B. A. (2003). The need to conserve farm animal genetic resources in Africa: should policy makers be concerned? *Ecological Economics* **45**, 341–351.
- WORLEY, K., COLLET, J., SPURGIN, L. G., CORNWALLIS, C., PIZZARI, T. & RICHARDSON, D. S. (2010). MHC heterozygosity and survival in red junglefowl. *Molecular Ecology* **19**, 3064–3075.
- XIAO-YONG, C., SHU-JUN, T., RUN-ZI, S., SHU-CHUN, S., ZHU-JUN, Z., JUN-JIE, L. & WEI-TAO, D. (2008). Induction of lamb follicular development and embryo production in vitro. *Chinese Journal of Agricultural Biotechnology* 5, 257–262.
- YAPI-GNAORÉ, C. V., DAGNOGO, B. & OYA, B. (2003). Community-based livestock improvement and conservation: experiences from open-nucleus breeding programmes in West Africa. In *COMMUNITY-BASED MANAGEMENT OF ANIMAL GENETIC RESOURCES*, pp. 89–95. Food and Agriculture research Organization, Rome, Italy, Proceedings of the workshop held in Mbabane, Swaziland 7-11 May, 2001.
- YORK, R. & MANCUS, P. (2013). The invisible animal anthrozoology and macrosociology. *Sociological Theory* **31**, 75–91.
- ZANE, L., BARGELLONI, L. & PATARNELLO, T. (2002). Strategies for microsatellite isolation: a review. *Molecular Ecology* **11**, 1–16.
- ZEDER, M. A., EMSHWILLER, E., SMITH, B. D. & BRADLEY, D. G. (2006). Documenting domestication: the intersection of genetics and archaeology. *Trends in Genetics* **22**, 139–155.
- ZHANG, D.-X. & HEWITT, G. M. (1996). Nuclear integrations: challenges for mitochondrial DNA markers. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **11**, 247–251.
- ZHAO, S., ZHENG, P., DONG, S., ZHAN, X., WU, Q., GUO, X., HU, Y., HE, W., ZHANG, S. & FAN, W. (2013). Whole-genome sequencing of giant pandas provides insights into demographic history and local adaptation. *Nature Genetics* 45, 67–71.

Table 1. Present status of efforts to identify livestock breeds using genomic methods.

Species	Genotyping platform	Method	Reference
Italian sheep breeds	Illumina OvineSNP50	Stepwise discrimant	(Dimauro <i>et al.</i> , 2015)
		analysis	
		Canonical discrimant	
		analysis	
		Discrimant analysis	
		GENECLASS 2 software	
		POWERMARKER	
		software	
Italian cattle breeds	Illumina Bovine50	Principal components	(Bertolini et al., 2015)
	BeadChip	analysis, random forest	
		regression	
New Zealand sheep	Illumina OvineSNP50	Regression and genomic	(Dodds et al., 2014)
breeds		BLUP	
		STRUCTURE algorithm	
Korean native and	Illumina HiSeq 2000	Mapping of Reads to	(Choi et al., 2014)
Holstein cattle breeds		Bovine Genome Assembly	
		UMD 3.1	
		Samtools-0.1.18	
		MPILEUP	
		GATK ver. 2.4	
Yunnan (South China)	Microsatellite markers	Nei's genetic distance	(Huo et al., 2014)
chicken breeds		Hardy Weinberg analysis	
		GENALEX 6 Software	
		Weir & Cockerham's F _{ST,}	
Swiss cattle breeds	Illumina Bovine50	STRUCTURE algorithm	(Frkonja et al., 2012)
	BeadChip	BayesB	
		Partial least squares	
		regression	
19 worldwide cattle	Bovine HapMap data set	Principal components	(Lewis et al., 2011)
breeds	SNP marker	analysis	
		Nearest neighbour	
		classification Algorithm	
European cattle breeds	Illumina Bovine50	Weir & Cockerham's F_{ST} ,	(Wilkinson et al., 2011)
	BeadChip	Delta, Wright's F_{ST}	
		Principal component	
		analysis methods	
Japanese and USA cattle	Illumina Bovine50	Allelic frequency method	(Suekawa <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
breeds	BeadChip	BLAST programs	
		PCR restriction fragment	
T. 11		length polymorphism	
Italian cattle breeds	Microsatellite markers	STRUCTURE algorithm	(Bozzi <i>et al.</i> , 2009)
		Wright's F-statistics	
		MolKin V3.0 software	
Local European and	Microsatellite markers	Net's genetic distance	(Berthouly et al., 2008)
Asian chicken breeds		Hardy Weinberg analysis	
		GENECLASS 2 software	
		Multiple CO-inertia	
		analysis	

Molecular Identification of Livestock Breeds: A Tool for Modern Conservation Biology

		Weir & Cockerham's $F_{ST,}$	
Japanese and Australian	Microsatellite markers	Polymerase chain reaction-	(Sasazaki et al., 2007)
cattle breeds		amplified fragment length	
		polymorphism	
Iberian pig breeds	Microsatellite markers	PHYLIP software package	(Fabuel et al., 2004)
		Markov chain Monte Carlo	
		methods	
Asian and European pig	Mitochondria DNA D-	Polymerase chain reaction	(Kim et al., 2002)
breeds	loop assay	Clustal W software	